Potlatch Holdings, Inc. Form S-4 September 19, 2005 **Table of Contents** 

As Filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on September 19, 2005

Registration No. 333-

# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

# FORM S-4

# REGISTRATION STATEMENT

**UNDER** 

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

# POTLATCH HOLDINGS, INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Governing Instrument)

Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction

6798 (Primary Standard Industrial

82-0156045 (I.R.S. Employer

of Incorporation or Organization)

**Classification Code Number)** 

Identification No.)

601 West Riverside Avenue, Suite 1100

Spokane, WA 99201

(509) 835-1500

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of

Registrant s Principal Executive Offices)

Ralph M. Davisson, Esq.

Vice President and General Counsel

**Potlatch Corporation** 

601 West Riverside Avenue, Suite 1100, Spokane, WA 99201, (509) 835-1500

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent For Service)

Copies To:

Blair W. White, Esq.

John D. Rayis, Esq.

**Pillsbury Winthrop Shaw Pittman LLP** 

Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP

P.O. Box 7880

333 West Wacker Drive

San Francisco, CA 94120

Chicago, IL 60606

(415) 983-1000

(312) 407-0700

(415) 983-1200 (facsimile)

(312) 407-0411 (facsimile)

Approximate Date of Commencement of Proposed Sale of the Securities to the Public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If the securities being registered on this form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

### **CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE**

**Proposed Maximum Proposed Maximum** Title of Each Class of Securities to be Amount to Be Offering Price per Aggregate Amount of Offering Price(3) Registered Registered(1)(2) share(3) Registration Fee \$2,226,895,377 Common Stock, par value \$1.00 per share 42,220,028 \$52.75 \$262,106

- (1) Includes the maximum number of shares of common stock, par value \$1.00 per share, of Potlatch Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (referred to as Potlatch Holdings, which will be renamed Potlatch Corporation following the merger described below), that may be issuable pursuant to the merger of Potlatch Corporation, a Delaware corporation (Potlatch), with and into Potlatch Operating Company, a Delaware corporation wholly owned by Potlatch Holdings (referred to as the Operating Subsidiary), pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger by and among Potlatch, Potlatch Holdings and the Operating Subsidiary, as described in the proxy statement/prospectus that forms a part of this Registration Statement, based upon the number of shares of common stock, par value \$1.00 per share, of Potlatch outstanding at the close of business on August 31, 2005 or that may be issuable pursuant to outstanding options or other rights prior to the date the merger is expected to be completed. Pursuant to the merger, each outstanding share of Potlatch common stock will be converted into the right to receive one share of Potlatch Holdings common stock.
- (2) Also includes up to 12,000,000 shares of common stock that may be issued in the special E&P distribution as described in the proxy statement/prospectus that forms a part of this Registration Statement.

(3) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(f) promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

The Registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until this registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Securities and Exchange Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this proxy statement/prospectus is not complete and may be changed. A registration statement relating to these securities has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Potlatch Holdings may not sell these securities until the registration statement is effective. This proxy statement/prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject To Completion, dated September 19, 2005

**Proxy Statement/Prospectus** 

### POTLATCH CORPORATION

Dear Potlatch Stockholder:

I am pleased to invite you to attend a special meeting of stockholders of Potlatch Corporation, a Delaware corporation, which will be held at [•], Spokane, Washington, on [•], 2005 at 10:00 a.m., local time.

I am also pleased to report that the Potlatch board of directors has unanimously approved a plan to restructure the business operations of Potlatch to allow for Potlatch to be taxed as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, for federal income tax purposes. We refer to this restructuring plan as the REIT conversion.

The REIT conversion will be implemented through a series of steps including, among other things, the merger of Potlatch into Potlatch Operating Company, a recently formed Delaware corporation. Potlatch Operating Company is a wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch Holdings, Inc., referred to as Potlatch Holdings, a wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch recently formed in connection with the REIT conversion. Following the merger, Potlatch Holdings will be renamed Potlatch Corporation and will hold, directly or through its subsidiaries, the assets currently held by Potlatch and will conduct the existing businesses of Potlatch through Potlatch Operating Company and its subsidiaries. In the merger, you will receive one share of Potlatch Holdings common stock for each share of Potlatch common stock you own. We anticipate that the shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock will trade on the New York Stock Exchange, the Chicago Stock Exchange and the Pacific Stock Exchange under the symbol PCH.

We cannot complete the merger unless the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Potlatch common stock vote in favor of the merger agreement. After careful consideration, your board of directors has unanimously approved the REIT conversion, which contemplates the merger and the other restructuring transactions and recommends that all stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement.

This proxy statement/prospectus is a prospectus of Potlatch Holdings as well as a proxy statement for Potlatch and provides you with detailed information about the REIT conversion, the merger and the special meeting. This proxy statement/prospectus also covers shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock that may be issued in the special distribution of our accumulated earnings and profits as described in this proxy statement/prospectus. We encourage you to read carefully this entire proxy statement/prospectus, including all its annexes, and we especially encourage you to read the section on <a href="Risk Factors">Risk Factors</a> beginning on page 19.

Sincerely,

L. Pendleton Siegel Chairman of the Board and

Chief Executive Officer

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved the shares of common stock to be issued by Potlatch Holdings under this proxy statement/prospectus or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of the disclosures contained in this proxy statement/prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

This proxy statement/prospectus is dated [•], 2005, and is being first mailed to stockholders on or about [•], 2005.

#### POTLATCH CORPORATION

601 West Riverside Avenue, Suite 1100

Spokane, WA 99201

#### NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

[•], 2005	

Potlatch Corporation will hold a Special Meeting of Stockholders on [•], 2005, at 10:00 a.m., local time, at [•], Spokane, Washington, for the following purposes:

- (1) To vote upon the adoption and approval of the agreement and plan of merger dated September 19, 2005 among Potlatch, Potlatch Holdings, Inc., a newly formed wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch, and Potlatch Operating Company, a newly formed wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch Holdings, Inc., which is part of the restructuring of Potlatch through which Potlatch intends to qualify as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, for federal income tax purposes; and
- (2) To vote upon an adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies.

Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the merger or the REIT conversion even if stockholders of Potlatch vote to adopt the merger agreement and the other conditions to the consummation of the merger are satisfied or waived, if the board of directors determines that the merger or the REIT conversion is no longer in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders.

If you were a stockholder of record at the close of business on [•], 2005, you are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the special meeting. **Your vote is important**. To vote your shares, please refer to the instructions on the enclosed proxy card or voting instruction form, or review the section titled Voting and Proxies on page 32 of the accompanying proxy statement/prospectus.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Malcolm A. Ryerse Corporate Secretary

[•], 2005

Spokane, Washington

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Potlatch Corporation, or Potlatch, files annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC. You may read and copy any reports, proxy statements and other information at the SEC Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information about the SEC Public Reference Room. The SEC also maintains a website that contains these reports and other documents at <a href="http://www.sec.gov">http://www.sec.gov</a>.

Potlatch Holdings, Inc., or Potlatch Holdings, has filed a registration statement on Form S-4 to register with the SEC the Potlatch Holdings common stock that Potlatch stockholders will receive in connection with the merger if the merger is approved. This proxy statement/prospectus is part of the registration statement of Potlatch Holdings on Form S-4 and is a prospectus of Potlatch Holdings and a proxy statement of Potlatch for its special meeting.

This proxy statement/prospectus incorporates important business and financial information about Potlatch from documents filed with the SEC that are not included in or delivered with this proxy statement/prospectus. The SEC permits us to incorporate by reference important information by referring you to another document filed separately with the SEC. This means that the information incorporated by reference is deemed to be part of this proxy statement/prospectus, unless superseded by information contained directly in this proxy statement/prospectus or by information in documents that we incorporate by reference now but do not actually file with or furnish to the SEC until later.

Specifically, this proxy statement/prospectus incorporates by reference the documents set forth below, all of which have been previously filed with the SEC.

#### Potlatch SEC Filings (File No. 1-5313)

Annual Report on Form 10-K Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q Current Report on Form 8-K Current Report on Form 8-K

#### **Period or Filing Date**

Year ended December 31, 2004 Quarter ended March 31, 2005 Quarter ended June 30, 2005 February 28, 2005 May 4, 2005

In addition, we also incorporate by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus additional information that Potlatch may file with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, between the date of this proxy statement/prospectus and the date of the special meeting. These documents include Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K, as well as proxy statements.

You may not have some of the documents incorporated by reference, but you can obtain any of them through the SEC as described above or from us at no cost by directing a written or oral request to us at Potlatch Corporation, 601 West Riverside Avenue, Suite 1100, Spokane, Washington 99201, Attention: Corporate Secretary, or by telephone at 509-835-1500, or email at investorinfo@potlatchcorp.com, or at our website at http://www.potlatchcorp.com. Except for the documents described above, information on our website is not otherwise incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

If you would like to request documents from us, please do so by [ ], 2005 in order to receive them prior to the special meeting.

Upon consummation of the merger, Potlatch Holdings will be required to file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC.

You should rely only on the information in or incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus. No one has been authorized to provide you with different information. You should not assume that the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front page. We are not making any offer to sell (or soliciting any offer to buy) any securities, or soliciting any proxy, in any state where it is unlawful to do so.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE REIT CONVERSION	1
STRUCTURE OF THE TRANSACTION	7
SUMMARY	10
SUMMARY UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED FINANCIAL DATA	16
RISK FACTORS	19
Risks and Effects of the Merger and the REIT Conversion	19
Risks Related to Our Business	25
Other Risks Affecting Our Business and Operations	29
SPECIAL NOTE ABOUT FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	31
VOTING AND PROXIES	32
Date, Time and Place of the Special Meeting	32
Purpose of the Special Meeting	32
Recommendation of the Board of Directors	32
Who may vote	32
Proxy solicitation and tabulation of votes	32
<u>Voting</u>	32
Revoking your proxy	33
<u>Quorum</u>	33
Votes Needed	33
Special meeting attendance	34
Adjournment: Other matters	34
BACKGROUND OF THE REIT CONVERSION AND THE MERGER	35
OUR REASONS FOR THE REIT CONVERSION AND THE MERGER	37
TERMS OF THE MERGER	38
Structure and Completion of the Merger	38
Exchange of Stock Certificates	38
Other Effects of the Merger	39
Conditions to Completion of the Merger	39
Termination of the Merger Agreement	40
Regulatory Approvals	40
Absence of Dissenters Rights	40
Restrictions on Sales of Potlatch Holdings Common Stock Issued Pursuant to the Merger	40
Accounting Treatment of the Merger	41
OTHER RESTRUCTURING TRANSACTIONS; FORMATION OF THE TAXABLE REIT SUBSIDIARIES	42
DIVIDEND AND DISTRIBUTION POLICY	43
THE SPECIAL E&P DISTRIBUTION	44

i

# **Table of Contents**

	Page
OUR BUSINESS	45
<u>General</u>	45
Raw Materials	45
Discontinued Operations	50
<u>Environment</u>	51
Legal Proceedings	52
<u>Employees</u>	52
POLICIES WITH RESPECT TO CERTAIN ACTIVITIES	53
PRO FORMA FINANCIAL INFORMATION	55
NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	59
REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	62
POTLATCH HOLDINGS, INC. BALANCE SHEET	63
POTLATCH HOLDINGS, INC.	64
NOTE TO THE BALANCE SHEET	64
SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA	65
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	68
DESCRIPTION OF POTLATCH HOLDINGS CAPITAL STOCK	88
COMPARISON OF RIGHTS OF STOCKHOLDERS OF POTLATCH AND POTLATCH HOLDINGS	92
LIMITATION OF LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS	97
MATERIAL FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	gg

# **ANNEXES**

ANNEX A AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER
ANNEX B FORM OF RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF POTLATCH HOLDINGS

ii

#### QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE REIT CONVERSION

#### Q: What is Potlatch planning to do?

A: The board of directors of Potlatch has approved a plan to restructure Potlatch is business operations so that Potlatch can elect to be treated as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, for federal income tax purposes. We refer to this restructuring plan as the REIT conversion. The Potlatch board has determined that this restructuring will be in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders. The REIT conversion is comprised of the following key components:

A restructuring of Potlatch s business operations to enable it to qualify as a REIT and the subsequent election to be taxed as a REIT for federal income tax purposes.

The payment of a one-time special dividend, expected to be made in the first quarter of 2006, to distribute earnings and profits accumulated prior to the REIT conversion.

#### Q: What is a REIT?

A: A REIT is a company that derives most of its income from investments in real estate, including timberlands. If a corporation qualifies as a REIT, it generally will not be subject to U.S. federal corporate income taxes on income and gain from investments in real estate that it distributes to its stockholders, thereby reducing its corporate-level taxes and substantially eliminating the double taxation on income and gain that usually results in the case of a distribution by a regular C corporation. Double taxation occurs where a non-REIT corporation, such as a C corporation, is first taxed upon its income and then a separate tax is imposed on the corporation is stockholders when dividends are distributed. We intend to form a REIT that principally invests in timberlands. We will continue to be required to pay federal corporate income tax on earnings from our non-real estate investments, principally our manufacturing operations.

### Q: What happens in the REIT conversion?

A: In connection with the REIT conversion, several restructuring transactions are involved:

The Merger (see page 38)

As a part of the restructuring transactions, Potlatch will merge into Potlatch Operating Company, a recently formed Delaware corporation, which we refer to in this proxy statement/prospectus as the Operating Subsidiary. Potlatch Holdings, Inc., which we refer to as Potlatch Holdings, is a wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch and owns all of the shares of the Operating Subsidiary. The Operating Subsidiary will be the surviving entity in the merger and will succeed to and continue the business of Potlatch.

As a consequence of the merger:

each outstanding share of common stock of Potlatch will be converted into one share of common stock of Potlatch Holdings;

Potlatch Holdings will be renamed Potlatch Corporation and will become the publicly traded, New York Stock Exchange, Chicago Stock Exchange and Pacific Stock Exchange listed, parent company that will succeed to and continue to operate, directly or indirectly, all of the existing business of Potlatch;

the existing board of directors of Potlatch and the management of Potlatch will be the board of directors and management, respectively, of Potlatch Holdings; and

the rights of the stockholders of Potlatch Holdings will be governed by the restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws of Potlatch Holdings. The restated certificate of incorporation of Potlatch Holdings is substantially similar to Potlatch s restated certificate of incorporation,

1

except that it provides for (i) 60 million additional authorized shares of common stock that will, among other things, ensure that Potlatch Holdings will have a sufficient number of shares to effect the special E&P distribution; and (ii) restrictions on ownership of Potlatch Holdings common stock primarily to facilitate compliance with the REIT rules and otherwise to address concerns relating to capital stock ownership. The bylaws of Potlatch Holdings are substantially similar to Potlatch s bylaws.

We have attached to this proxy statement/prospectus a copy of the merger agreement as Annex A and a copy of the form of restated certificate of incorporation of Potlatch Holdings as Annex B.

Potlatch plans to effect the other restructuring transactions described below and elect REIT status as of January 1, 2006 even if the merger has not been completed prior to that date.

Other Restructuring Transactions; Formation of the Taxable REIT Subsidiaries (see page 42)

As part of the REIT conversion, the Operating Subsidiary will, directly or indirectly, hold all of Potlatch s existing assets.

By December 31, 2005, in order to comply with certain REIT qualification requirements, we intend to transfer various assets that cannot be held directly by the Operating Subsidiary to a wholly owned subsidiary. The transferred assets will consist primarily of our 14 manufacturing facilities. This subsidiary will elect to be treated as taxable REIT subsidiary, or TRS, effective upon the REIT conversion. Income after taxes from the TRS will be either distributed to the Operating Subsidiary, where it will contribute to income available for distribution to our stockholders or be reinvested by us in our timberland or be retained by the TRS and used to fund its operations.

### Q: What is a taxable REIT subsidiary?

A: A taxable REIT subsidiary, or TRS, is a taxable corporate subsidiary of a REIT that pays corporate tax at regular rates on its taxable income. Through the TRS, we will be able to continue our non-timberland businesses, including our wood products, pulp and paperboard and tissue businesses, and the business of harvesting and selling logs, that cannot be operated directly by a REIT.

## Q: Why do we intend to become a REIT?

A: We are proposing the REIT conversion and the related restructuring transactions primarily for the following reasons:

as a result of expected reduced costs of capital and a more attractive equity currency, we expect to be better able to compete for timberland acquisitions against partnerships, timber REITs and other entities that also hold their timberland in tax-efficient structures:

the market tends to value highly the benefits of the REIT structure with the discipline of a higher dividend;

as a REIT, our stockholder base is expected to expand to include investors attracted by yield as well as asset quality, resulting in greater liquidity for our common stock;

our stockholders are expected to benefit from increased dividends that we expect to pay as a REIT;

a substantial portion of our dividends are expected to be treated as long-term capital gains; and

our common stock may receive a higher stock market valuation as a result of increased cash flows and our ability to tax-efficiently increase our dividends.

To review the background of and the reasons for the REIT conversion in greater detail, and the related risks associated with the restructuring, see Background of the REIT Conversion and

2

Merger beginning on page 35, Our Reasons for the REIT Conversion and the Merger beginning on page 37, and Risk Factors beginning on page 19.

- Q: Who will be our board of directors and management after the REIT conversion?
- A: The existing board of directors of Potlatch and the management of Potlatch will be the board of directors and management, respectively, of Potlatch Holdings.
- Q: What will I receive in connection with the REIT conversion? When will I receive it?
- A: Shares of Potlatch Holdings Common Stock

At the time of the completion of the merger, you will receive one share of the new Potlatch Holdings common stock in exchange for each of your currently outstanding shares of Potlatch common stock.

Regular Quarterly Dividends

Following the REIT conversion, we expect to pay a regular quarterly dividend, beginning in the first quarter of 2006, initially in the amount of \$0.65 per share of Potlatch Holdings common stock. This constitutes an annual rate of \$2.60 per share, or an aggregate of approximately \$76 million. The expected dividend rate will be adjusted based on the number of shares issued in connection with the special E&P distribution. The actual amount of Potlatch Holdings quarterly dividends will be determined and declared by our board of directors and will depend on, among other factors, our financial condition and earnings.

We estimate that, on an annual basis, we will have sufficient cash flow to pay the expected dividend primarily from the cash flows from our timber sales and manufacturing operations. This expectation is based primarily on our assumptions that our timberland portfolio and manufacturing operations will perform in the future similar to the manner they have performed in the past and that we will qualify for REIT status beginning on January 1, 2006. If our actual financial performance differs from our estimates or we fail to qualify for REIT status, our actual dividend could differ from our estimate. If you dispose of your shares before the record date for the first quarter dividend, you will not receive the first quarter dividend or any other regular quarterly dividend.

Special E&P Distribution

A REIT is not permitted to retain earnings and profits accumulated during years when the company or its predecessor was taxed as a regular C corporation. Therefore, in order to qualify as a REIT, we plan to distribute these earnings and profits by paying a one-time special dividend to stockholders payable, at the election of each stockholder, in cash, shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock, or a combination of both. We refer to this dividend as the special E&P distribution.

We expect that the special E&P distribution will be declared and paid in the first quarter of 2006. We currently estimate that the aggregate value of the special E&P distribution will be in the range of approximately \$440 million to \$480 million, consisting of a combination of Potlatch Holdings common stock and cash. This may be adjusted by any amount that the board of directors determines is appropriate to protect Potlatch Holdings ability to qualify as a REIT.

We will limit the total amount of cash payable in the special E&P distribution to a maximum of 20% of the total value of the special E&P distribution, or approximately \$88 million at the low end of the estimated range and \$96 million at the high end of the estimated range. The balance of the special E&P distribution, or approximately \$352 million at the low end of the estimated range and \$384 million at the high end of the estimated range, will be in the form of Potlatch Holdings common stock. If the total amount of cash elected by our stockholders exceeds 20% of the total

value of the special E&P distribution, then the available cash will be prorated among our stockholders making cash elections. Based on the number of shares of Potlatch common stock outstanding on August 31, 2005 and a \$460 million aggregate special E&P distribution, the middle point of our estimated range, the special E&P distribution would be approximately \$15.76 per share in cash or in Potlatch Holdings common stock. If the holders of vested options to purchase Potlatch common stock were to exercise all vested options, these per share amounts would be reduced to approximately \$15.32 per share in cash or in Potlatch Holdings common stock. The total amount of cash distributed will depend upon the extent to which our stockholders elect to receive cash rather than shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock, subject to the 20% limit on the total amount of cash to be distributed.

We have estimated our current and accumulated earnings and profits as of the end of 2005 using our historic tax returns through 2004. Our estimated 2005 taxable income is based on our current business plans and performance but will vary depending on, among other items, the timing of taxable transactions.

If you dispose of your shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock before the record date for the special E&P distribution, you will not receive the special E&P distribution.

- Q: What are some of the risks associated with the restructuring?
- A: There are a number of risks relating to the REIT conversion, including the following:

if Potlatch Holdings fails to qualify as a REIT or fails to remain qualified as a REIT, we will have reduced funds available for distribution to our stockholders and our income will be subject to taxation at regular corporate rates without a deduction for dividends paid;

there is no assurance that the operating performance of our timberlands and manufacturing businesses will allow us to maintain or increase the expected initial dividend rate;

the REIT conversion may not be completed, which could harm the price of Potlatch's common stock;

our use of TRSs may harm the price of Potlatch Holdings common stock relative to the stock prices of other REITs;

there will be restrictions on ownership of Potlatch Holdings common stock; and

our management has no experience operating a REIT and we cannot assure you that our management will be able to manage successfully our business as a REIT.

To review the risks associated with the REIT conversion and the merger, see Our Reasons for the REIT Conversion and the Merger beginning on page 35 and Risk Factors beginning on page 19.

#### Q: When do we expect to complete the merger?

A: We expect to complete the merger and have it effective as of January 1, 2006 or as soon as possible thereafter.

However, Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the merger even if stockholders of Potlatch vote to adopt the merger agreement and the other conditions to the consummation of the merger are satisfied or waived if the board of directors determines that the merger is no longer in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders.

### Q: When do we expect to convert to a REIT?

A: We expect to elect REIT status effective January 1, 2006. We reserve the right to cancel or defer the REIT conversion if it cannot be completed by December 31, 2005 or if the board of directors determines that it is not in the best interests of Potlatch's stockholders.

4

- Q: Who can vote on adopting and approving the merger agreement and what vote is required?
- A: Holders of Potlatch common stock at the close of business on [•], 2005, may vote at the special meeting to adopt and approve the merger agreement. The adoption and approval of the merger agreement requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Potlatch's common stock.
- Q: How does the board of directors recommend I vote on the proposals?
- A: Your board of directors believes that the REIT conversion is advisable and in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders. Your board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the adoption and approval of the merger agreement, which is being proposed in connection with the restructuring of Potlatch s business operations through which Potlatch intends to qualify as a REIT, and FOR the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies.
- Q: Am I entitled to dissenters rights?
- A: Under Delaware law, you are not entitled to any dissenters rights of appraisal in connection with the merger or the REIT conversion.
- Q: When and where is the special meeting?
- A: The special meeting will take place on [•], 2005 at 10:00 a.m., local time, at [•], Spokane, Washington.
- Q: Can I attend the special meeting and vote my shares in person?
- A: Yes. All stockholders are invited to attend the special meeting. Stockholders of record on [•], 2005 can vote in person at the special meeting. If your shares are held through a broker, bank or other nominee, then you are not the stockholder of record and you must obtain a proxy, executed in your favor, from the record holder.
- Q: If my shares are held in street name by my broker, will my broker vote my shares for me?
- A: Your broker will provide you with instructions on voting your shares, and you should instruct your broker to vote your shares according to those instructions. Under the rules of the New York Stock Exchange, your broker is not permitted to vote your shares with respect to the proposals without your voting instructions.
- Q: What do I need to do now?
- A: You should carefully read and consider the information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus including its annexes. It contains important information about what the board of directors of Potlatch considered in evaluating the REIT conversion and the merger agreement.

You should then complete and sign your proxy card and return it in the enclosed envelope as soon as possible so that your shares will be represented at the special meeting, or vote your proxy by telephone or the Internet in accordance with the instructions on

your proxy card. If your shares are held through a broker, bank or other nominee, you should receive a separate voting instruction form with this proxy statement/prospectus.

### Q: Can I change my vote after I have mailed my signed proxy card?

A: Yes. You may change your vote at any time before your proxy is voted at the special meeting. If you are a stockholder of record, you can do this by giving written notice to our corporate

5

secretary, by submitting another proxy with a later date, or by attending the meeting and voting in person. If you are a stockholder in street or nominee name, you should consult with the bank, broker or other nominee regarding that entity s procedures for revoking your voting instructions. See Voting and Proxies beginning on page 32.

### Q: Should I send in my stock certificates now?

A: No. After the merger is completed, we will send to you instructions for exchanging your stock certificates that currently represent your existing Potlatch common stock for new stock certificates representing your new Potlatch Holdings common stock.

### Q: Where will my new Potlatch Holdings common stock be traded?

A: Potlatch Holdings will apply to list the new shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock on the New York Stock Exchange, the Chicago Stock Exchange and the Pacific Stock Exchange upon consummation of the merger. We expect that the new Potlatch Holdings common stock will trade under our current symbol PCH on each of these exchanges.

## Q: Whom should I call with questions?

A: If you have any questions about the merger or if you would like additional copies of this proxy statement/prospectus, or a new proxy card, or if you have questions or need assistance with the completion of your proxy card, you should call D.F. King & Co., Inc., our proxy solicitor, at 1-800-

6

#### STRUCTURE OF THE TRANSACTION

In order to help you better understand the merger and how it will affect Potlatch, Potlatch Holdings and the Operating Subsidiary, the charts below illustrate, in simplified form, the following:

Before: the organizational structure of Potlatch, Potlatch Holdings and the Operating Subsidiary, excluding Potlatch s current operating subsidiaries, immediately before the merger;

Merger and Other Restructuring Transactions: the steps involved in, and the effects of, the merger of Potlatch with and into the Operating Subsidiary, the exchange of shares of Potlatch common stock for shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock, and the transfer of manufacturing and other non timber-related assets to a TRS; and

After: the organizational structure of Potlatch Holdings, the Operating Subsidiary and Potlatch TRS, but excluding other operating subsidiaries of the Operating Subsidiary, immediately after the completion of the transactions.

7

- (1) Potlatch merges with and into the Operating Subsidiary, with the Operating Subsidiary surviving the merger.
- (2) Potlatch stockholders receive one share of Potlatch Holdings common stock for each share of Potlatch common stock they own.
- (3) The Operating Subsidiary transfers its manufacturing and other non timber-related assets to a taxable REIT subsidiary to be named Potlatch TRS, Inc., or Potlatch TRS.

8

9

#### **SUMMARY**

This summary highlights selected information from this proxy statement/prospectus and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. You should carefully read this entire proxy statement/prospectus and the other documents to which this proxy statement/prospectus refers in order to fully understand the REIT conversion and the merger. In particular, you should read the annexes attached to this proxy statement/prospectus, including the merger agreement, which is attached as Annex A. You also should read the form of restated certificate of incorporation which is attached as Annex B, because it will be the restated certificate of incorporation governing your rights as a stockholder of Potlatch Holdings following the merger. See the section entitled Where You Can Find Additional Information in the front part of this proxy statement/prospectus. For a discussion of the risk factors that you should carefully consider, see the section entitled Risk Factors beginning on page 19. Most items in this summary include a page reference directing you to a more complete description of that item.

The information contained in this proxy statement/prospectus, unless otherwise indicated, assumes the REIT conversion and all the transactions related to the REIT conversion, including the merger, will occur. When used in this proxy statement/prospectus, unless otherwise specifically stated or the context otherwise requires, the terms Company, Potlatch, we, our and us refer to Potlatch Corporation and its subsidiaries with respect to the period prior to the merger and the REIT conversion, and Potlatch Holdings and its subsidiaries including Potlatch Operating Company and Potlatch TRS with respect to the period after the REIT conversion and the merger.

#### The Companies

Potlatch Corporation

601 West Riverside Avenue, Suite 1100

Spokane, WA 99201

(509) 835-1500

www.potlatchcorp.com

Potlatch Corporation, or Potlatch, is a Delaware corporation that is a vertically integrated and diversified forest products company. Potlatch owns and manages approximately 1.5 million acres of timberlands and operates 14 manufacturing facilities. Potlatch s timberland is located in Arkansas, Idaho, Minnesota and Oregon and its manufacturing facilities are located in Arkansas, Idaho, Illinois, Michigan, Minnesota and Nevada. It is engaged principally in growing and harvesting timber and converting wood fiber into the two broad product lines of commodity wood products and bleached pulp products.

Potlatch s business is organized into four operating segments:

Resource, which manages Potlatch s 1.5 million acres of timberlands and supplies fiber from Potlatch s timberlands, as well as fiber purchased from outside sources, to its manufacturing facilities and manufacturing facilities owned by third

parties;

Wood Products, which manufactures and markets lumber, plywood and particleboard;

Pulp and Paperboard, which produces and markets bleached paperboard and bleached pulp; and

Consumer Products, which produces and markets household tissue products.

10

Potlatch Holdings, Inc.

601 West Riverside Avenue, Suite 1100

Spokane, WA 99201

(509) 835-1500

Potlatch Holdings, Inc. is a Delaware corporation and is referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Potlatch Holdings. After the merger described below, Potlatch Holdings will be renamed Potlatch Corporation. Potlatch Holdings is a wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch and was organized in Delaware on September 9, 2005 to succeed to and continue the business of Potlatch upon consummation of the merger of Potlatch into Potlatch Operating Company, which we refer to as the Operating Subsidiary. Prior to the merger, Potlatch Holdings will conduct no business other than that incident to the merger. Potlatch Holdings, the sole stockholder of the Operating Subsidiary, will conduct substantially all of the timberland and manufacturing operations currently conducted by Potlatch, directly or indirectly, through the Operating Subsidiary.

Potlatch Operating Company

601 West Riverside Avenue, Suite 1100

Spokane, WA 99201

(509) 835-1500

The Operating Subsidiary is a Delaware corporation organized on September 13, 2005. Potlatch Holdings is the sole stockholder of the Operating Subsidiary. Upon consummation of the merger, the Operating Subsidiary will hold, directly or indirectly, substantially all of Potlatch s assets. Prior to December 31, 2005, the Operating Subsidiary will transfer to its wholly owned subsidiary, Potlatch TRS, Inc., or Potlatch TRS, all of its manufacturing facilities and other non-timber-related assets. The Operating Subsidiary will be treated as a disregarded entity for federal income tax purposes. As a disregarded entity, all assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit of the Operating Subsidiary will be treated as assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction, and credit of Potlatch Holdings itself, including for purposes of the gross income and asset tests that will be applicable to Potlatch Holdings as described under the section titled Material Federal Income Tax Consequences beginning on page 99.

#### General

The board of directors of Potlatch has approved a plan to restructure Potlatch s business operations so that Potlatch Holdings, as the successor of Potlatch s assets and business operations following the merger, will qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. We refer to the merger, the related restructuring transactions, and the election of REIT status by Potlatch Holdings in this proxy statement/prospectus as the REIT conversion. The merger and other restructuring transactions are designed to enable Potlatch Holdings, as the business successor of Potlatch, to reposition its assets and business operations in a manner that will enable us to elect to be treated as a REIT for federal income tax purposes. If Potlatch Holdings qualifies as a REIT, Potlatch Holdings generally will not be subject to federal corporate income taxes on that portion of its capital gain or ordinary income from its REIT operations that is distributed to its stockholders. This treatment would substantially eliminate the federal double taxation on earnings from REIT operations, or taxation once at the corporate level and again at the stockholder level, that generally results from investment in a regular C corporation. However, as explained more fully below, the manufacturing operations of Potlatch,

including its wood products, pulp and paperboard and tissue businesses, would continue to be subject to federal corporate income taxes.

11

We are distributing this proxy statement/prospectus to you as a holder of Potlatch common stock in connection with the solicitation of proxies by your board of directors for your approval of a proposal to approve and adopt the merger agreement that will implement a part of the business restructuring through which Potlatch intends to effect the REIT conversion. A copy of the merger agreement is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as Annex A.

Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the merger even if its stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement and the other conditions to the consummation of the merger are satisfied or waived if the board of directors determines that the merger is no longer in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders. Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the REIT conversion if the REIT conversion cannot be completed by December 31, 2005 or if the board of directors determines that it is not in the best interests of Potlatch is stockholders.

We estimate that one-time transaction costs incurred or to be incurred in connection with the REIT conversion will be approximately \$8.3 million in the aggregate.

### **Board of Directors and Management of Potlatch Holdings**

The existing board of directors of Potlatch and the management of Potlatch will be the board of directors and management, respectively, of Potlatch Holdings.

### Regulatory Approvals (See page 40)

We are not aware of any federal, state or local regulatory requirements that must be complied with or approvals that must be obtained prior to consummation of the merger pursuant to the merger agreement, other than compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws, the filing of a certificate of merger as required under the Delaware General Corporation Law and various state governmental authorizations.

### Comparison of Rights of Stockholders of Potlatch and Potlatch Holdings (See page 92)

Your rights as a Potlatch stockholder are currently governed by the Delaware General Corporation Law, which we refer to as Delaware Corporate Law, Potlatch is restated certificate of incorporation and the bylaws of Potlatch. If the merger agreement is adopted and approved by Potlatch is stockholders and the merger is consummated, you will become a stockholder of Potlatch Holdings and your rights as a stockholder of Potlatch Holdings will be governed by Delaware Corporate Law, the restated certificate of incorporation of Potlatch Holdings and the bylaws of Potlatch Holdings. The bylaws of Potlatch Holdings will be substantially similar to Potlatch is restated certificate of incorporation, except for two important differences.

The first major difference is that, primarily to satisfy requirements under the Internal Revenue Code that are applicable to REITs in general and to otherwise address concerns relating to capital stock ownership, the restated certificate of incorporation of Potlatch Holdings generally will prohibit any stockholder from owning more than 9.8% of the outstanding shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock or any other class or series of Potlatch Holdings preferred stock. There is an exception from this limitation for certain widely held mutual funds, which may own up to 20% of the outstanding shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock or any other class or series of Potlatch Holdings preferred stock. These limitations are subject to waiver or modification by the board of directors of Potlatch Holdings.

The second major difference is that Potlatch Holdings will possess a greater number of authorized but unissued shares of common stock. Potlatch s restated certificate of incorporation currently

12

authorizes 40 million shares of common stock, approximately 29.2 million of which are outstanding as of August 31, 2005, and authorizes four million shares of preferred stock, none of which are outstanding as of August 31, 2005. Potlatch Holdings restated certificate of incorporation will authorize 100 million shares of common stock and four million shares of preferred stock. This means that Potlatch Holdings will initially have 60 million more authorized shares of common stock than Potlatch. This increase in the number of authorized shares of common stock is intended to provide Potlatch Holdings with sufficient shares to effect the special E&P distribution, as well as flexibility to effect stock splits, to raise capital through sales of its common stock and to effect acquisitions with its common stock in the future.

### Material Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Merger (See page 99)

Potlatch expects to receive an opinion of counsel to the effect that the merger will qualify as a tax-free reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1)(F) of the Internal Revenue Code, and accordingly:

no gain or loss will be recognized by Potlatch, the Operating Subsidiary or Potlatch Holdings as a result of the merger;

you will not recognize any gain or loss upon the conversion of your shares of Potlatch common stock into Potlatch Holdings common stock, except possibly for certain stockholders who are not considered U.S. persons for purposes of the Internal Revenue Code and who own or have owned in excess of 5% of Potlatch s outstanding common stock;

the tax basis of the shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock that you receive pursuant to the merger in the aggregate will be the same as your adjusted tax basis in the shares of Potlatch common stock being converted in the merger, subject to any adjustment resulting from the special E&P distribution as discussed below; and

the holding period of shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock that you receive pursuant to the merger will include your holding period with respect to the shares of Potlatch common stock being converted in the merger, assuming that your Potlatch common stock was held as a capital asset at the effective time of the merger.

The federal income tax treatment of holders of our stock depends in some instances on determinations of fact and interpretations of complex provisions of federal income tax law for which no clear precedent or authority may be available. In addition, the tax consequences of holding our stock to any particular stockholder will depend on the stockholder s particular tax circumstances. You are urged to consult your tax advisor regarding the specific tax consequences, including the federal, state, local, and foreign tax consequences, to you in light of your particular investment or tax circumstances of acquiring, holding, exchanging or otherwise disposing of our stock.

### Material Federal Income Tax Consequences of the Special E&P Distribution (See page 100)

Generally, the special E&P distribution will be a taxable dividend to you to the extent that the special E&P distribution is made out of your share of the portion of the current and accumulated earnings and profits of Potlatch and Potlatch Holdings allocable to the special E&P distribution. We currently believe that most of the special E&P distribution will be made out of current and accumulated earnings and profits and, therefore, will be taxable as a dividend, regardless of whether you elect to receive cash, shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock or a combination of both. For federal income tax purposes, any distribution in excess of your portion of the current and accumulated earnings and profits of Potlatch Holdings allocable to the special E&P distribution will first

constitute a

13

tax free return of capital, to the extent of your basis in your shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock, and then as capital gain, assuming you hold your shares as capital assets.

#### Taxation of Potlatch Holdings Following the REIT Conversion (See page 101)

Potlatch Holdings expects to qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes effective for its taxable year commencing January 1, 2006 and ending December 31, 2006. If it so qualifies, Potlatch Holdings will be permitted to deduct dividends paid to its stockholders, allowing the income represented by such dividends to avoid taxation at the entity level and to be taxed only at the stockholder level, although the earnings of our taxable REIT subsidiaries, which will hold our manufacturing operations, will be subject to federal corporate income tax. Potlatch Holdings will also be permitted to treat retained net capital gains in a manner so that such gains are taxed at the Potlatch Holdings level but are effectively passed through as a refundable credit at the stockholder level. Potlatch Holdings, however, will be subject to a separate corporate income tax on any gains recognized during the ten years following the REIT conversion that are attributable to built-in gain with respect to the assets that Potlatch Holdings owns on January 1, 2006. This separate tax would be paid by Potlatch Holdings. Potlatch Holdings ability to qualify as a REIT will depend upon its continuing compliance following the REIT conversion with various requirements, including requirements related to the nature of its assets, the sources of its income and the distributions to its stockholders. If we fail to qualify as a REIT, we will be subject to federal income tax at regular corporate rates. Even if we qualify for taxation as a REIT, we may be subject to some federal, state and local taxes on our income and property.

### Recommendation of the Board of Directors (See page 32)

Your board of directors believes that the REIT conversion is advisable for Potlatch and its stockholders and unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the adoption and approval of the merger agreement, which is being proposed in connection with the restructuring of Potlatch s business operations through which Potlatch intends to effect the REIT conversion, and FOR the adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies.

### Date, Time, Place and Purpose of Special Meeting (See page 32)

The special meeting will be held at [•], Spokane, Washington, on [•], 2005 at 10:00 a.m., local time, to consider and vote upon the proposals described in the notice of special meeting of stockholders of Potlatch.

### Stockholders Entitled to Vote (See page 32)

The board of directors has fixed the close of business on [•], 2005 as the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to receive notice of, and to vote at, the special meeting. As of [•], 2005, there were [•] shares of Potlatch common stock outstanding and entitled to vote and [•] holders of record.

Vote Required; No Dissenters Rights (See page 33)

The affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of Potlatch common stock entitled to vote at the special meeting is required to adopt the merger agreement. Under Delaware Corporate Law, you will not be entitled to dissenters rights of appraisal as a result of the merger or the REIT conversion.

Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the merger even if its stockholders vote to adopt the merger agreement and the other conditions to the consummation of the merger are satisfied or waived if the board of directors determines that the merger is no longer in the best interests of

14

Potlatch and its stockholders. Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the REIT conversion if the REIT conversion cannot be completed by December 31, 2005 or if the board of directors determines that it is not in the best interests of Potlatch's stockholders.

#### Historical Market Price and Dividend Data of Potlatch Common Stock

Potlatch common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange, or NYSE, the Chicago Stock Exchange and the Pacific Stock Exchange under the symbol PCH.

The following table presents the reported high and low sale prices of Potlatch common stock on the NYSE and dividend data, in each case for the periods presented and as reported in the New York Stock Exchange Composite Transaction report. On September 16, 2005, the last full trading day prior to the public announcement of the proposed REIT conversion, the closing sale price of Potlatch common stock on the NYSE was \$55.69 per share. On [•], 2005, the latest practicable date before the printing of this proxy statement/prospectus, the closing sale price of Potlatch common stock on the NYSE was \$[•] per share. You should obtain a current stock price quotation for Potlatch common stock.

	High	Low	Dividend	
Year Ending December 31, 2005				
Third Quarter (through August 31, 2005)	\$ 58.64	\$ 52.47	\$	0.15
Second Quarter	54.70	44.68		0.15
First Quarter	50.25	45.39		0.15
Year Ended December 31, 2004				
Fourth Quarter*	\$51.90	\$ 44.00	\$	0.15
Third Quarter	46.81	37.61		0.15
Second Quarter	41.83	34.77		0.15
First Quarter	43.55	35.46		0.15
Year Ended December 31, 2003				
Fourth Quarter	\$ 35.95	\$29.90	\$	0.15
Third Quarter	31.90	25.35		0.15
Second Quarter	26.10	20.00		0.15
First Quarter	25.10	18.75		0.15

<sup>\*</sup> In addition to the regular quarterly dividend payments, a special dividend in the amount of \$2.50 per share of common stock was paid in the fourth quarter of 2004. The dividend represented one part of Potlatch s board of directors authorization to return to stockholders a portion of the proceeds received from the September 2004 sale of Potlatch s oriented strand board, or OSB, operations.

It is expected that, upon consummation of the merger, the Potlatch Holdings common stock will be listed and traded on the NYSE, the Chicago Stock Exchange and the Pacific Stock Exchange in the same manner as shares of Potlatch common stock currently trade on each of these exchanges. The historical trading prices of Potlatch is common stock are not necessarily indicative of the future trading prices of Potlatch Holdings common stock because, among other things, the current stock price of Potlatch reflects the current market valuation of Potlatch is current business and assets, including the cash or stock to be distributed in connection with the special E&P distribution, and does not necessarily take into account the changes in Potlatch is business and operations that will occur in connection with the REIT conversion. See Risk Factors The current market price of our common stock may not be indicative of the market price of our common stock following the REIT conversion and the special E&P distribution on page 21.

#### SUMMARY UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED FINANCIAL DATA

The following table presents selected financial data from the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2004 and six months ended June 30, 2005 and from the unaudited pro forma condensed balance sheet as of June 30, 2005 included in this proxy statement/prospectus. The unaudited pro forma balance sheet is presented as if the REIT conversion, including the expected special E&P distribution, had occurred on June 30, 2005. The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2004 and for the six months ended June 30, 2005 presents the effects of the anticipated transactions as though they occurred at the beginning of 2004, but calculated as they are expected to occur based on actual data as of June 30, 2005. The unaudited pro forma condensed financial data are based on the estimates and assumptions set forth in the notes to such statements, which are preliminary and have been made solely for the purposes of developing such pro forma information. The unaudited pro forma condensed financial data are not necessarily indicative of the financial position or operating results that would have been achieved had the REIT conversion, including the expected special E&P distribution, been consummated as of the dates indicated, nor are they necessarily indicative of future financial position or operating results. This information should be read in conjunction with the unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes and the historical financial statements and related notes of Potlatch included in or incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

Potlatch expects to make a special E&P distribution of between \$440 million and \$480 million, comprised of a combination of cash and Potlatch Holdings common stock, in conjunction with the proposed REIT election. This distribution is currently projected to be paid in the first quarter of 2006. Depending on actual cash versus stock elections by existing stockholders, the cash versus stock components of the special E&P distribution could vary. The potential results are shown below in the All Stock and Expected columns. The All Stock columns assume a special E&P distribution of \$460 million, which is the middle of the estimated range, comprised entirely of Potlatch Holdings common stock. The Expected columns assume a special E&P distribution of \$460 million, comprised of 20% cash, or \$92 million, and 80% stock, or \$368 million in Potlatch Holdings common stock. For purposes of the value of the Potlatch Holdings common stock portion of the special E&P distribution, an assumed per share price of \$52.33 was used, which was the closing sale price of Potlatch common stock on the NYSE on June 30, 2005. These and other assumptions used in the following pro forma consolidated financial data are described under Pro Forma Financial Information beginning on page 55.

	Pro fo	orma	Pro forma			
	For the ye December Range o	r 31, 2004	For the six months ended June 30, 2005 Range of results			
	All Stock	Expected	All Stock	Expected		
	(in thousands)					
Statement of Operations						
Net sales	\$ 1,353,714	\$ 1,353,714	\$ 705,206	\$ 705,206		
Costs and expenses	1,260,985	1,260,985	672,593	672,593		
Earnings from operations	92,729	92,729	32,613	32,613		
Interest expense, net	(45,863)	(47,563)	(14,486)	(15,336)		
Debt retirement costs	(25,186)	(25,186)				
Interest income	3,617	2,733	1,313	585		
Provision (benefit) for taxes	(9,001)	(9,350)	(1,756)	(2,036)		
Earnings from continuing operations	34,298	32,063	21,196	19,898		

	Pro	As of June 30, 2005		
	As of Ju			
	All Stock	Expected		
	(in the	ousands)		
Balance Sheet				
Cash and short-term investments	\$ 63,594	\$ 11,594		
Receivables, net of allowance for doubtful accounts	106,618	106,618		
Inventories	195,188	195,188		
Total current assets	384,354	332,354		
Plant and equipment, at cost less accumulated depreciation	595,882	595,882		
Timber, timberlands and related logging facilities	404,845	404,845		
Total assets	1,612,408	1,560,408		
Total current liabilities	166,247	166,247		
Long-term debt	333,080	373,080		
Other long-term obligations	241,890	241,890		
Total stockholders equity	730,626	638,626		

### **Comparative Historical and Pro Forma Per Share Data**

The following tables set forth selected historical per share data for Potlatch and selected unaudited pro forma per share data after giving effect to the REIT conversion, including the expected special E&P distribution at an assumed aggregate amount of \$460 million, the middle of the estimated range. You should read this information in conjunction with the selected historical financial information included elsewhere in this proxy statement/prospectus and the historical financial statements and related notes that are incorporated in this proxy statement/prospectus by reference. The pro forma per share amounts have been computed using the assumptions described on page 55 under Pro Forma Financial Information. The unaudited pro forma consolidated financial data are presented for informational purposes only. You should not rely on the pro forma financial data as an indication of the financial position or results of operations of future periods or the results that actually would have been realized had the REIT conversion occurred prior to the periods presented.

#### **Historical Data Per Share**

The historical book value per share data presented below is computed by dividing total stockholder s equity of \$671.4 million and \$681.2 million on December 31, 2004 and June 30, 2005, respectively, by the number of shares outstanding on those dates.

	As of or for the year ended December 31,		As of or for the six months ended June 30, 2005		
Income from continuing operations per share:					
Basic	\$	0.52	\$	0.41	
Diluted		0.52		0.41	
Dividends		3.10		0.30	

Book value per share 23.22 23.44

17

### **Unaudited Pro Forma Per Share Data**

The range of pro forma book value per share data is computed by dividing pro forma total stockholders equity of \$730.6 million and \$638.6 million by 37.9 million and 36.1 million for the all stock and expected pro forma assumptions, respectively, representing the range of pro forma shares of common stock that would have been outstanding on June 30, 2005.

	Year ended December 31, 2004		Six months ended June 30, 2005				
	Pro forma range			Pro forma range			
	All stock	Ex	pected	All	l stock	Ex	pected
Income from continuing operations per share:							
Basic	\$ 0.90	\$	0.88	\$	0.56	\$	0.55
Diluted	0.89		0.87		0.56		0.55
Dividends(1)	3.10		3.10		0.30		0.30
Book value per share(2)					19.30		17.69

<sup>(1)</sup> Pro forma results exclude calculation of dividends that would be required for a REIT.

<sup>(2)</sup> Pro forma book value per share is only calculated for a June 30, 2005 conversion date.

#### **RISK FACTORS**

In addition to the other information in this proxy statement/prospectus, you should carefully consider the following risk factors relating to the proposed REIT conversion in determining whether or not to vote for adoption of the merger agreement and the transactions contemplated by the merger agreement. You should carefully consider the additional risks described in Potlatch's annual, quarterly and current reports, including those identified in Potlatch's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004. See the section entitled Where You Can Find Additional Information. This section includes or refers to certain forward-looking statements. You should refer to the explanation of the qualifications and limitations on these forward-looking statements on page 31.

#### Risks and Effects of the Merger and the REIT Conversion

If we fail to qualify as a REIT or fail to remain qualified as a REIT, we will have reduced funds available for distribution to our stockholders and our income will be subject to taxation at regular corporate rates.

We are not currently a REIT. Our board of directors has authorized us to take the steps necessary to elect to be taxed as a REIT, effective for our taxable year commencing January 1, 2006. In order to qualify as a REIT, we will need to transfer our non-qualifying REIT assets to one or more TRSs. These non-qualifying REIT assets consist principally of our various manufacturing facilities and the related businesses and operations. We might not complete the REIT conversion by January 1, 2006.

Although we do not intend to request a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, as to our qualification as a REIT, we expect to receive an opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP to the effect that following completion of the proposed transactions for the REIT conversion, and as of January 1, 2006, we will be organized in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, and our proposed method of operation will enable us to meet the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT. Investors should be aware, however, that opinions of counsel are not binding on the IRS or any court. Any opinion of Skadden, Arps will represent only the view of our counsel based on our counsel is review and analysis of existing law and on certain representations as to factual matters and covenants made by us, including representations relating to the values of our assets and the sources of our income and the future conduct of our business operations. Given the highly complex nature of the rules governing REITs, the ongoing importance of factual determinations, and the possibility of future changes in our circumstances, no assurance can be given by Skadden, Arps or us that we will so qualify for any particular year. Any opinion of Skadden, Arps as to our qualification as a REIT will be expressed as of the date issued and will not cover subsequent periods. Counsel will have no obligation to advise us or the holders of our stock of any subsequent change in the matters stated, represented or assumed, or of any subsequent change in the applicable law. You should be aware that the IRS could challenge the conclusions set forth in such opinions.

Furthermore, both the validity of any opinion of Skadden, Arps and our qualification as a REIT will depend on our satisfaction of certain asset, income, organizational, distribution, stockholder ownership and other requirements on a continuing basis, all of the results of which will not be monitored by Skadden, Arps. Our ability to satisfy the asset tests will depend upon our analysis of the fair market values of our assets, some of which are not susceptible to a precise determination. Our compliance with the REIT income and quarterly asset requirements also depends upon our ability to successfully manage the composition of our income and assets on an ongoing basis. The IRS could contend that any interests in any TRSs or securities of other issuers would give rise to a violation of the REIT requirements.

19

If in any taxable year we fail to qualify as a REIT,

we will not be allowed a deduction for distributions to stockholders in computing our taxable income; and

we will be subject to federal income tax, including any applicable alternative minimum tax, on our taxable income at regular corporate rates.

Any such corporate tax liability could be substantial and would reduce the amount of cash available for distribution to our stockholders, which in turn could have an adverse impact on the value of our common stock. In addition, we will be disqualified from treatment as a REIT for the four taxable years following the year during which the qualification was lost, unless we are entitled to relief under certain statutory provisions. As a result, net income and the funds available for distribution to our stockholders could be reduced for up to five years or longer, which would have an adverse impact on the value of our common stock.

Our cash dividends are not guaranteed and may fluctuate.

REITs generally are required to distribute only 90% of their ordinary taxable income and not their net capital gains income. We expect that for the foreseeable future, our income from our REIT operations will consist primarily of net capital gains resulting from payments we receive under timber cutting contracts. We could elect to retain rather than distribute all or a portion of our net long-term capital gains and still maintain our status as a REIT. To the extent that we elect to retain our net capital gains:

we would be required to pay the tax on such gains at regular corporate rates;

our stockholders, although required to include their proportionate share of the undistributed long-term capital gain in income, would receive a refundable credit for their share of the tax paid by us; and

the basis of a stockholder s stock would be increased by the amount of the undistributed long-term capital gains (minus the amount of the tax on capital gains paid by us which was included in income by the stockholder).

Because of the expected nature of our income from our REIT operations, we may not be required to distribute material amounts of cash to qualify as a REIT. However, our board of directors has indicated its current intention to pay dividends at the quarterly rate of \$0.65 per share. If our cash available for distribution falls short of our estimates, we may be unable to maintain the proposed initial dividend rate. Our board of directors, in its sole discretion, will determine, on a quarterly basis, the actual amount of dividends to be provided to our stockholders based on consideration of a number of factors including, but not limited to, our results of operations, cash flow and capital requirements, economic conditions, tax considerations, borrowing capacity and other factors, including debt covenant restrictions that may impose limitations on cash payments, future acquisitions and divestitures, harvest levels and changes in the price and demand for timber and our manufactured products. Consequently, our dividend levels may fluctuate. If we lower our dividend or elect or are required to retain rather than distribute our income, our stock price could be adversely affected.

As a REIT, we will be limited in our ability to fund dividend payments using cash generated through the TRS.

Our ability to receive dividends from the TRS is limited by the rules with which we must comply to maintain our status as a REIT. In particular, at least 75% of our gross income for each taxable year as a REIT must be derived from sales of our standing timber and other types of real estate income. No

20

more than 25% of our gross income may consist of dividends from the TRS and other non-qualifying types of income. As a result, even if our non-REIT activities conducted through the TRS were to become highly profitable, we might be limited in our ability to receive distributions from the TRS in the amount required to fund dividends to our stockholders commensurate with that profitability.

The current market price of our common stock may not be indicative of the market price of our common stock following the REIT conversion and the special E&P distribution.

Our current share price may not be indicative of how the market will value our common stock following the REIT conversion because of the effect of the actual distribution of shares of our common stock and cash in connection with the special E&P distribution, the change in our organization from a taxable C corporation to a REIT and the change in our dividend policy, when implemented. Our current stock price does not necessarily take into account these effects and changes in our business and operations, and the stock price after the REIT conversion and the special E&P distribution could be lower than the current price. Furthermore, one of the factors that may influence the price of our common stock will be the yield from distributions by us on our common stock compared to yields on other financial instruments. If, for example, an increase in market interest rates results in higher yields on other financial instruments, the market price of our common stock could be adversely affected.

Because the timing of the REIT conversion is not certain, we may not realize the anticipated tax benefits from the REIT conversion effective January 1, 2006.

The timing of the REIT conversion will depend on our ability to complete successfully the required transactions for qualification as a REIT. We anticipate that the REIT conversion will be effective no later than January 1, 2006, but the effective date of the conversion could be delayed. If the transactions contemplated by the conversion are delayed, we may not be qualified to elect REIT status effective January 1, 2006. In that event, the benefits attributable to our status as a REIT, including our ability to reduce our corporate-level federal income tax, would not commence January 1, 2006, and we would continue to pay corporate-level income taxes on all of our income. In addition, any delay in our ability to qualify as a REIT could affect our ability to increase our dividends to stockholders over historical levels until the time, if ever, the REIT conversion occurs.

There are uncertainties relating to the estimate of our special E&P distribution.

In order to qualify as a REIT, we will be required to distribute to our stockholders all of our accumulated non-REIT tax earnings and profits, or E&P, prior to the end of our first taxable year as a REIT, which we expect will be the taxable period ending December 31, 2006. Failure to make the special E&P distribution before December 31, 2006 would result in our disqualification as a REIT. The determination of the amount to be distributed in the special E&P distribution is a complex factual and legal determination. We may have less than complete information at the time we undertake our analysis or may interpret the applicable law differently than the IRS. We currently believe and intend that our special E&P distribution will equal the amount required to be distributed in order to satisfy the requirements relating to the distribution of E&P. There are, however, substantial uncertainties relating to the determination of our special E&P distribution, including the possibility that the IRS could, in any audits for tax years through 2005, successfully assert that our taxable income should be increased, which would increase our E&P. Thus, we might fail to satisfy the requirement that we distribute all of our E&P by the close of our first taxable year as a REIT. Moreover, although there are procedures available to cure a failure to distribute all of our E&P, we cannot now determine whether we will be able to take advantage of them or the economic impact on us of doing so.

21

We intend that the special E&P distribution will be a taxable dividend, notwithstanding any elections by stockholders to receive all or part of their portions of the special E&P distribution in the form of stock rather than cash.

We intend that the entire amount of the special E&P distribution to be received by each stockholder will be treated for federal income tax purposes as a taxable dividend, regardless of whether a stockholder receives its portion of the special E&P distribution in the form of cash or shares of our common stock or a combination of cash and shares of our common stock. Therefore, a stockholder that receives its portion of the special E&P distribution entirely in the form of shares of our common stock would be treated for federal income tax purposes as having received a taxable dividend from us, as would a stockholder that receives its portion of the special E&P distribution entirely in cash or partly in cash and partly in the form of shares of our common stock.

The IRS may not rule favorably on the special E&P distribution, and the special E&P distribution could be treated for tax purposes as a nontaxable stock dividend, which would preclude an effective distribution of E&P.

We have requested a ruling from the IRS that the special E&P distribution will be a dividend taxable to our stockholders. No assurance can be given that the IRS will rule in our favor. In the event that we do not receive a favorable ruling from the IRS, we will nevertheless proceed with the special E&P distribution. Although we believe that the special E&P distribution will be taxable in its entirety, the IRS could argue that the imposition of the limit on the cash component of the special E&P distribution causes a portion of the common stock component of the special E&P distribution to be treated as a non-taxable stock dividend. Treatment of a portion of the common stock component of the special E&P distribution as a non-taxable stock dividend would reduce the amount of our E&P distributed through the special E&P distribution, and might require us to incur additional expenses and make an additional distribution at a time when we lack the financial wherewithal to do so, or at a time when the tax rate would be less advantageous to our stockholders. An IRS assertion that the distribution of common stock was not a taxable distribution, if successful, would also result in a holder not having been required to recognize income on the receipt of that distribution.

The extent of our proposed use of TRSs may affect the price of our common stock relative to the share price of other REITs.

Following our election to be taxed as a REIT, we intend to conduct a portion of our business activities through one or more TRSs. TRSs are corporations subject to corporate-level tax. Our use of TRSs will enable us to engage in non-REIT qualifying business activities such as the manufacture and sale of wood products, pulp and paperboard, and tissue, the sale of timberlands as a dealer and the sale of logs. However, under the Code, no more than 20% of the value of the assets of a REIT may be represented by securities of one or more TRSs. This limitation may affect our ability to make investments in our manufacturing operations or in other non-REIT qualifying operations. Furthermore, our use of TRSs may cause the market to value our common stock differently than the shares of other REITs, which may not use TRSs as extensively as we will use them.

Our management has never operated a REIT.

No member of our management team has prior experience managing or operating a REIT.

Certain of our business activities are potentially subject to prohibited transactions tax or corporate level tax.

REITs are generally intended to be passive entities and can thus only engage in those activities permitted by the Code, which for us generally include: owning and managing a timberland portfolio;

22

growing timber; and selling standing timber. Accordingly, the manufacture and sale by us of wood products, pulp and paperboard, tissue products, certain types of timberlands sales, if any, and the harvest and sale of logs will be conducted through one or more TRSs because such activities generate non-qualifying REIT income and could constitute prohibited transactions if such activities were engaged in directly by the REIT. In general, prohibited transactions are defined by the Code to be sales or other dispositions of property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of a trade or business.

By conducting our business in this manner, we believe we will satisfy the REIT requirements of the Code and avoid the 100% tax that could be imposed if a REIT were to conduct a prohibited transaction. We may not always be successful, however, in limiting such activities to any TRSs. Therefore, we could be subject to the 100% prohibited transactions tax if such instances were to occur. The net income of TRSs will be subject to corporate level income tax.

We will have potential deferred and contingent tax liabilities.

Under regulations promulgated by the U.S. Department of the Treasury, referred to in this proxy statement/prospectus as Treasury regulations, if, during the ten-year period beginning on the first day of the first taxable year for which we qualified as a REIT, which is expected to be January 1, 2006, we recognize gain on the disposition of any property, other than the sale of standing timber pursuant to a timber cutting contract, that we held as of that date, then, to the extent of the excess of (i) the fair market value of such property as of that date over (ii) our adjusted income tax basis in such property as of that date, we will be required to pay a corporate level federal income tax on this gain at the highest regular corporate rate. There can be no assurance that these triggering dispositions will not occur.

In addition, the IRS may assert liabilities against us for corporate income taxes for taxable years prior to the time we qualify as a REIT, in which case we will owe these taxes plus interest and penalties, if any. Moreover, any increase in taxable income will result in an increase in accumulated E&P, which could require us to pay an additional taxable distribution to our then-existing stockholders, if we qualify under rules for curing this type of default, or result in our disqualification as a REIT.

Legislative or other actions affecting REITs could have a negative effect on us.

The rules dealing with federal income taxation are constantly under review by persons involved in the legislative process and by the IRS and the U.S. Department of the Treasury. Changes to the tax laws affecting REITs, which may have retroactive application, could adversely affect our investors or us. We cannot predict how changes in the tax laws might affect our investors or us. Accordingly, we cannot assure you that new legislation, Treasury regulations, administrative interpretations or court decisions will not significantly affect our ability to qualify as a REIT or the federal income tax consequences of such qualification.

An investment in our common stock involves other tax issues.

We may face other tax liabilities as a REIT that reduce our cash flow. Even if we become qualified for taxation as a REIT, we may be subject to certain federal, state and local taxes on our income and assets, including state or local income, property and transfer taxes. Any of these taxes would decrease cash available for distribution to our stockholders. In addition, in order to meet the REIT qualification requirements, or to avert the imposition of a 100% tax that applies to certain gains derived by a REIT from prohibited

transactions, such as sales of our manufactured products or sales of logs, we will hold some of our assets through TRSs. TRSs are corporations subject to corporate-level income tax at regular rates.

23

State tax laws may not conform to federal tax law. Though we expect to qualify as a REIT in 2006 for federal income tax purposes, our qualification as a REIT under the laws of each individual state will depend, among other things, on that state s conformity with federal tax law. If you live in a state whose tax laws do not conform to the federal tax treatment of REITs, even if we do not do business in that state, cash distributions to you may be characterized as ordinary income rather than capital gains for purposes of computing your state taxes. You should consult with your tax advisor concerning the state tax consequences of an investment in our common stock.

Distributions to non-U.S. stockholders generally are subject to withholding. Ordinary dividends received by non-U.S. stockholders that are not effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business generally are subject to U.S. withholding tax at a rate of 30%, unless reduced by an applicable income tax treaty. We anticipate that our REIT distributions that are taxable to you, other than the special E&P distribution, will primarily be treated as capital gains. Under the provisions of the Foreign Investment in Real Property Tax Act, which applies to non-U.S. stockholders, capital gain distributions generally are subject to withholding at a rate of 35% to non-U.S. stockholders who own more than 5% of our common stock and 30% to other non-U.S. stockholders unless, in each case, reduced by an applicable income tax treaty. These distributions are treated as effectively connected income and may also be subject to a 30% branch profits tax in the hands of a non-U.S. stockholder that is a corporation.

Since the total cash payable to stockholders in the special E&P distribution will be limited, your receipt of cash is dependent on the election of others.

We plan to limit the total amount of cash to be distributed in connection with the special E&P distribution to 20% of the special E&P distribution. The total amount of cash distributed will depend upon the extent to which our stockholders elect to receive cash rather than shares of our common stock. If the total amount of cash elected by our stockholders exceeds the maximum amount of cash to be distributed in connection with the special E&P distribution, then the maximum amount of cash will be prorated among our stockholders making cash elections. Therefore, you may not receive the proportions of cash and stock that you elect.

Inability to obtain government approvals and third party consents may have a material adverse effect.

We will be required to obtain government approvals and third-party consents in order to transfer our manufacturing operations and related assets to the TRS in connection with the REIT conversion. These include approvals of environmental permitting agencies and consents of customers, suppliers and others with whom we have contractual relationships. We will need to obtain all material governmental approvals prior to effecting the REIT conversion. In addition, given the number of and the length of time it will take to obtain some third-party consents, we may complete the REIT conversion prior to completing this process, which could subject us to liability to third parties. Our inability to obtain one or more of these consents, however, could cause a default under some of our contractual arrangements. We will not consummate the REIT conversion unless we believe our inability to obtain one or more consents would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations. A material adverse effect could still occur, however, which could reduce the value of our common stock.

We cannot assure you that we will have access to funds to meet our distribution and tax obligations.

In addition to the special E&P distribution requirement, we will be subject to a 4% nondeductible excise tax on the amount of our undistributed income if certain distribution requirements are not met. We also could be required to pay taxes attributable to periods and events prior to the REIT conversion and additional taxes in the event we were to fail to qualify as a REIT. In addition, unless we

elect to retain earnings, we will generally be required to refinance debt that matures with additional debt or equity. The amount of funds available to us could be insufficient to meet our distribution and tax obligations.

24

Any future acquisitions may harm our results of operations and cash flow.

Among the reasons for the REIT conversion is that Potlatch Holdings will be better able to compete for acquisitions of timberlands against other entities that use tax-efficient structures. We cannot assure you, however, that any timberland acquisitions will occur or that any acquisition that is consummated will enhance our results of operations or cash flow. In addition, acquisitions typically involve many risks, including:

assumption of liabilities of which we are unaware at the time of acquisition;

uncertainties associated with operating in new markets;

potentially dilutive issuances of equity securities or the incurrence of debt to fund the acquisition price; and

the diversion of management attention from other business concerns.

Complying with REIT requirements may cause us to forego otherwise attractive opportunities.

To qualify as a REIT for federal income tax purposes, we must continually satisfy tests concerning, among other things, the sources of our income, the nature and diversification of our assets, the amounts we distribute to our stockholders and the ownership of our stock. Thus, compliance with the REIT requirements may hinder our ability to make certain attractive investments, including investments in the businesses to be conducted by our TRS.

An investment in Potlatch Holdings common stock will be subject to different risks than other REIT investments.

Stockholders of Potlatch Holdings will be subject to certain risks that are not applicable to an investment in REITs focused on other types of property, because of our ownership of timberlands and our manufacturing operations. For example, while many other REITs derive substantial portions of their cash flow from leases or other contracts providing for relatively stable payments, our cash flow and ability to maintain or increase the initial dividend rate will be substantially dependent upon the market price for timber in our operating regions and market prices for our manufactured products, and such prices have historically been volatile. Our stockholders will also be subject to other risks discussed below which are not typically relevant to REIT investments but which will be applicable to us, including risks associated with uninsured losses from natural disasters such as fire or insect infestation, and the risk that regulatory changes, such as those designed to protect threatened and endangered species, could restrict timber harvesting in the future.

#### **Risks Related to Our Business**

Fluctuating timber prices could harm our results of operations and cash flow.

Unlike many other REITs, which are parties to leases and other contracts providing for relatively stable payments, our results of operations and cash flow will be affected by the fluctuating nature of timber prices. The demand for and supply of standing timber have been and are expected to be subject to cyclical and other fluctuations, which often result in significant variations in timber prices. The demand for softwood sawtimber is primarily affected by the level of new residential construction activity and, to a lesser extent, home repair and remodeling activity and other industrial uses of wood fiber, which are subject to fluctuations due to changes in economic conditions, interest rates, population growth, weather conditions and other factors. The demand for pulpwood is also cyclical, and tends to fluctuate based on changes in the demand for paper, tissue and similar products, as well as conversion capacity in the relevant region. Reductions in residential construction activity and other events reducing the demand for standing timber could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and cash flow.

Our results of operations and cash flow will also be affected by changes in timber availability at the local and national level. Increases in timber supply could adversely affect the prices that we receive for timber. Our timberland ownership is currently concentrated in Idaho, Arkansas and Minnesota. In Arkansas and Minnesota, most timberlands are privately owned. Historically, increases in timber prices have often resulted in substantial increases in harvesting on private timberlands, including lands not previously made available for commercial timber operations, causing a short-term increase in supply that has tended to moderate price increases. In Idaho, where a greater proportion of timberland is publicly owned, any substantial increase in timber harvesting from these lands could significantly reduce timber prices, which could have a material adverse effect on us. In the last twenty years, environmental concerns and other factors have limited timber sales by government agencies, which historically have been major suppliers of timber to the United States forest products industry, particularly in the West. Any reversal of policy that substantially increases public timber sales could materially adversely affect our results of operations and cash flow. On a local level, timber supplies can fluctuate depending upon factors such as changes in weather conditions and harvest strategies of local forest products industry participants, as well as occasionally high timber salvage efforts due to unusual pest infestations or fires.

Due to the foregoing factors, timber prices have historically been subject to quarterly fluctuations. Our results of operations and cash flow will be substantially dependent upon the market price for timber in our operating regions and, accordingly, are expected to fluctuate.

Cyclical industry conditions have and may continue to adversely affect the operating results and cash flow of our manufacturing operations.

The operating results of our manufacturing operations reflect the general cyclical pattern of the forest products industry. Historical prices for our manufactured products have been volatile, and we, like other participants in the forest products industry, have limited direct influence over the timing and extent of price changes for our products. Product pricing is significantly affected by the relationship between supply and demand. Product supply is influenced primarily by fluctuations in available manufacturing capacity. Demand is affected by the state of the economy in general and a variety of other factors. The demand for our wood products is primarily affected by the level of new residential construction activity and, to a lesser extent, home repair and remodeling activity, which are subject to fluctuations due to changes in economic conditions, interest rates, population growth, weather conditions and other factors. The demand for most of our pulp and paper products is primarily affected by the state of the global economy, and the economies in North America and East Asia in particular. A prolonged and severe weakness in the markets for one or more of our principal products could seriously harm our results of operations.

Tariffs, quotas or trade agreements can also affect the markets for our products, particularly our wood products. For example, in 2002, the United States imposed duties on imported lumber from Canada in response to a dispute over the stumpage pricing policies of some provincial governments. Canada is challenging the tariffs in a number of forums, seeking to force the United States to revoke the import duty and return more than \$4 billion in deposits collected on imports since duties were first imposed. Both countries are pursuing their own independent litigation and administrative remedies. Negotiations between the countries to resolve the dispute are currently stalled, and it is not clear when, if ever, negotiations will resume or if they will result in a resolution of the matter. Any resulting agreement or other determination could have a significant effect on lumber prices in the United States.

Changes in production costs may adversely affect our results of operations and cash flow.

Production costs for our wood and pulp-based products can be affected by increases or decreases in raw material prices, particularly for raw materials such as wood and energy. These raw

materials fluctuate in price as a result of changing economic conditions and due to particular supply and demand considerations. For example, energy has become one of our most volatile operating expenses over the past several years. In periods of high energy prices, market conditions may prevent us from passing higher energy costs on to our customers through price increases, and therefore increased costs could adversely affect our operating results. Our energy costs in future periods will depend principally on our ability to continue to produce a substantial portion of our electricity needs internally, on changes in market prices for natural gas and on reducing energy usage.

Another significant expense is the cost of wood fiber needed to supply our manufacturing facilities. The cost of various types of wood fiber that we purchase in the market has at times fluctuated greatly because of economic or industry conditions. Selling prices of our manufactured products have not always increased in response to wood fiber price increases, nor have wood fiber prices always decreased in conjunction with declining product prices.

On occasion, our results of operations have been, and may in the future be, adversely affected if we are unable to pass cost increases through to our customers.

Intense competition in the forest products industry could prevent us from increasing or sustaining our net sales and from sustaining profitability.

The markets for our products are highly competitive, and companies that have substantially greater financial resources than we do compete with us in each market. Logs and other fiber from our timberlands, as well as our wood products, are subject to competition from timberland owners and wood products manufacturers in North America and to a lesser extent in South America, Europe, Australia and New Zealand. Our pulp-based products, other than tissue products, are globally traded commodity products. Because our competitors in these businesses are located throughout the world, variations in exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and other currencies can significantly affect our competitive position compared to our international competitors.

Our manufacturing operations are capital intensive, which leads to high fixed costs and generally results in continued production as long as prices are sufficient to cover variable costs. These conditions have contributed to substantial price competition, particularly during periods of reduced demand. Some of our competitors may currently be lower-cost producers in some of the manufacturing businesses in which we operate, and accordingly these competitors may be less adversely affected than we are by price decreases.

The market for hybrid poplar lumber is uncertain.

In the fourth quarter of 2005, we expect that harvesting operations on our 17,000 acre hybrid poplar tree farm located in Northeastern Oregon will begin to yield increasing amounts of sawlogs, and we expect annual increases in sawlog production from this farm over the next three to four years. This farm was originally established to provide an alternative source of wood chips for pulp making. In 2001, due to declining wood chip prices, we altered our strategy for the farm toward the production of high-quality logs for conversion into higher value lumber products for use in furniture manufacturing and other non-structural uses. It is our belief that hybrid poplar lumber will serve as an alternative to other regional hardwood species, such as red alder, which are in tight supply. However, because there are no other producers of hybrid poplar sawlogs in the United States, it is uncertain whether we will be successful in developing adequate markets for hybrid poplar lumber. Further, if a market does develop, it is uncertain whether the ultimate uses of hybrid poplar lumber will justify the prices normally associated with hardwoods currently used for

higher-value purposes such as furniture making. Accordingly, our efforts to develop markets for hybrid poplar lumber may not be successful in generating significant additional sales revenue from our hybrid poplar tree farm or we may not meet our cash flow objectives from our investment in this farm.

27

We are subject to significant environmental regulation and environmental compliance expenditures.

Our manufacturing businesses are subject to a wide range of general and industry-specific environmental laws and regulations, particularly with respect to air emissions, wastewater discharges and solid and hazardous waste management. Compliance with these laws and regulations is a significant factor in our business. We expect to continue to incur significant capital and operating expenditures to maintain compliance with applicable environmental laws and regulations.

Our failure to comply with applicable environmental laws and regulations and permit requirements could result in civil or criminal fines or penalties or enforcement actions, including regulatory or judicial orders enjoining or curtailing operations or requiring corrective measures, installation of pollution control equipment or remedial actions. As an owner and operator of real estate, we may be liable under environmental laws for cleanup and other costs and damages, including tort liability, resulting from past or present spills or releases of hazardous or toxic substances on or from our properties. Liability under these laws may be imposed without regard to whether we knew of, or were responsible for, the presence of such substances on our property, and, in some cases, may not be limited to the value of the property.

We believe that our manufacturing facilities are currently in substantial compliance with applicable environmental laws and regulations. We cannot assure you, however, that situations which may give rise to material environmental liabilities will not be discovered or that the enactment of new environmental laws or regulations or changes in existing laws or regulations will not require significant expenditures by us. There can be no assurance that internally generated funds or other sources of liquidity and capital will be sufficient to fund unforeseen environmental liabilities or expenditures.

Forestry regulations, including regulations intended to protect threatened and endangered species, restrict timber harvesting and may otherwise restrict our ability to conduct our timberlands business.

Our timberland operations are subject to numerous federal, state and local laws and regulations, including those relating to the environment, endangered species, forestry activities, and health and safety. The laws and regulations intended to protect threatened and endangered species, and other environmental laws and regulations, are stringent and could become more so in the future. A number of species indigenous to our timberlands, such as the red cockaded woodpecker and the bald eagle, have been and in the future may be protected under the federal Endangered Species Act and similar state laws. In addition, protected fish, such as several species of trout and salmon in Idaho, are present in rivers and streams that flow through our property. The presence of protected species on or near our timberlands may restrict timber harvesting, road building and other activities on our lands. Our operations will also be subject to specialized statutes and regulations governing forestry operations, and to other environmental laws, some of which impose strict liability. Our lands may become subject to laws and regulations designed to protect wetlands, which may in the future restrict harvesting, road building and other activities. There can be no assurance that current and future laws and regulations will not cause us to incur significant costs, damages, penalties and liabilities, or that they will not materially and adversely affect harvesting operations on our timberlands.

We do not insure against losses of timber from any causes, including fire and other natural disasters.

The volume and value of timber that can be harvested from our lands, and therefore, our operating results and cash flow, may be adversely affected by natural disasters such as fire, insect infestation, disease, ice storms, windstorms, flooding and other weather conditions, and other causes. As is typical in the industry, we do not maintain insurance for any loss to our standing timber from

natural disasters or other causes.

28

Our business and financial performance may be harmed by future labor disruptions.

As of August 31, 2005, approximately 2,180 employees, or 52% of our workforce, are unionized. As a result, there is a risk of work stoppage due to strikes or walkouts. During 2006, a total of three collective bargaining agreements covering approximately 1,280 employees, will expire. Any significant work stoppage as a result of failure to successfully negotiate new collective bargaining agreements could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### Other Risks Affecting Our Business and Operations

We are dependent upon key personnel.

We believe that our success depends, to a significant extent, upon the efforts and abilities of our senior operating management team. Our failure to retain the key members of our senior operating management team could adversely affect our financial condition or results of operations.

Certain provisions of Potlatch Holdings charter and bylaws could hinder, delay or prevent a change in control of Potlatch Holdings.

Certain provisions of Delaware law and Potlatch Holdings charter and bylaws could have the effect of discouraging, delaying or preventing transactions that involve an actual or threatened change in control of Potlatch Holdings, and may have the effect of entrenching our management and members of our board of directors, regardless of performance. These provisions are the same as those applicable to Potlatch, except where noted below, and include the following:

Classified Board of Directors. Potlatch Holdings board of directors will be divided into three classes with staggered terms of office of three years each. The classification and staggered terms of office of Potlatch Holdings directors will make it more difficult for a third party to gain control of Potlatch Holdings board of directors. At least two annual meetings of stockholders, instead of one, generally would be required to effect a change in a majority of Potlatch Holdings board of directors.

Removal of Directors. Under Potlatch Holdings charter, subject to the rights of one or more classes or series of preferred stock to elect one or more directors, a director may be removed only for cause.

Number of Directors, Board Vacancies, Term of Office. Under Potlatch Holdings charter, the board of directors has the exclusive right to determine the number of directors within a range of between seven and 15 directors and the exclusive right, by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors, to fill vacancies on the board even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum. Any director elected to fill a vacancy shall hold office for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred, rather than the next annual meeting of stockholders as would be the case in the absence of a classified board, and until his or her successor is elected and qualified.

Limitation on Stockholder Requested Special Meetings. Potlatch Holdings bylaws provide that Potlatch Holdings stockholders have the right to call a special meeting only upon the written request of the stockholders entitled to cast not less than a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast by the stockholders at such meeting.

Advance Notice Provisions for Stockholder Nominations and Proposals. Potlatch Holdings bylaws require advance written notice for stockholders to nominate persons for election as directors, or to bring other business before any annual meeting of stockholders. This bylaw provision limits the ability of stockholders to make nominations of persons for election as directors or to introduce other proposals unless Potlatch Holdings is notified in a timely manner prior to the meeting.

29

Ownership Limit. In order to facilitate the preservation of Potlatch Holdings status as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code, Potlatch Holdings charter generally prohibits any single stockholder, or any group of affiliated stockholders, from beneficially owning more than 9.8% of its outstanding common or preferred stock unless Potlatch Holdings board of directors waives or modifies this ownership limit. This restriction is not contained in Potlatch s current charter.

Capital Stock. Under Potlatch Holdings charter, Potlatch Holdings has 100 million authorized shares of common stock. Potlatch Holdings board of directors has authority to issue up to four million shares of preferred stock from time to time in one or more series and to establish the terms, preferences and rights of any such series of preferred stock, all without approval of its stockholders. This represents an increase of 60 million authorized shares of common stock as compared to the charter of Potlatch. Following the merger and assuming that 7.0 million shares are issued in connection with the special E&P distribution, it is expected that Potlatch Holdings will have up to approximately 36.2 million shares of common stock outstanding and approximately 63.8 million authorized but unissued shares of common stock, based on the number of shares outstanding as of August 31, 2005.

Interested Party Transactions. Potlatch Holdings charter provides that unless approved by the affirmative vote of holders of at least 80% of Potlatch Holdings outstanding shares, Potlatch Holdings may not engage in business combinations, including mergers, dispositions of assets, certain issuances of shares of stock and other specified transactions, with a person owning or controlling, directly or indirectly, 5% or more of the voting power of the outstanding Potlatch Holdings common stock.

Factors Considered in Business Combinations. The Potlatch Holdings Charter requires the board of directors, when evaluating potential change in control transactions, to consider the social, legal, environmental and economic effects on the employees, customers, suppliers and other affected persons, and on the communities and geographical areas in which Potlatch Holdings operates. The interests associated with these factors could conflict with the economic interests of Potlatch Holdings stockholders and may prevent a change in control transaction from occurring or otherwise result in a reduction in the amount of consideration the stockholders would have otherwise received if such provision were not in the Potlatch Holdings charter.

30

#### SPECIAL NOTE ABOUT FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

All statements, other than statements of historical fact, contained within this proxy statement/prospectus constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. In some cases you can identify forward-looking statements by terms such as may, intend, might, will, should, could, would, expect, believe, estimate potential, or the negative of these terms, and similar expressions intended to identify forward-looking statements.

These forward-looking statements reflect our current views with respect to future events and are based on assumptions and subject to risks and uncertainties and we cannot assure you that the actual results or developments referenced by such forward-looking statements will be realized. Also, these forward-looking statements present our estimates and assumptions only as of the date of this proxy statement/prospectus.

Factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, those described in Risk Factors or incorporated by reference in this proxy statement/prospectus, and the following:

our ability to qualify as a REIT or to remain qualified as a REIT;

our ability to maintain or increase the proposed initial dividend rate in the event of a downturn in the results of our timberland or manufacturing operations;

changes in general economic conditions and interest rates;

competitive conditions and prices in the markets for our timber and manufactured products;

changes in the relationship between supply and demand in the forest products industry, including supply factors such as the amount of available manufacturing capacity and demand factors such as the level of new residential construction activity;

changes in exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and other currencies;

manufacturing difficulties;

changes in energy costs, the costs of raw materials or other significant expenses;

changes in general and industry-specific environmental laws and regulations;

unforeseen environmental liabilities or expenditures; and

weather conditions.

Except for our ongoing obligation to disclose material information as required by federal securities laws, we do not intend to update you concerning any future revisions to any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances occurring after the date of this proxy statement/prospectus.

This proxy statement/prospectus contains market data, industry statistics and other data that have been obtained from, or compiled from, information made available by third parties. We have not independently verified their data.

31

#### **VOTING AND PROXIES**

This proxy statement/prospectus is being furnished to you in connection with the solicitation of proxies by Potlatch s board of directors for use at the special meeting for the purposes described in this proxy statement/prospectus and in the accompanying notice of special meeting of stockholders of Potlatch.

#### Date, Time and Place of the Special Meeting

The special meeting will be held on [●], 2005, at 10:00 a.m., local time, at [●], Spokane, Washington.

## **Purpose of the Special Meeting**

At the special meeting, holders of Potlatch common stock of record as of the record date will be eligible to vote upon a proposal to adopt the agreement and plan of merger dated September 19, 2005 among Potlatch, Potlatch Holdings and the Operating Subsidiary, which is part of the restructuring of Potlatch is operations through which Potlatch intends to qualify as a REIT. At the special meeting, we will transact any other business that is properly brought before the special meeting or at any adjournments or postponements of the special meeting.

#### **Recommendation of the Board of Directors**

Our board of directors has unanimously approved the merger agreement and has determined that the merger and the REIT conversion are advisable and in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders. Our board of directors unanimously recommends that you vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement and the other transactions contemplated by the merger agreement.

#### Who may vote

Stockholders who owned common stock at the close of business on [•], 2005, the record date for the special meeting, may vote at the meeting.

## Proxy solicitation and tabulation of votes

The board of directors of Potlatch has sent you this proxy statement in connection with our solicitation of proxies for use at the special meeting. Certain directors, officers and employees of Potlatch and our proxy solicitor, D.F. King & Co., Inc., also may solicit proxies on our behalf by mail, phone, fax, e-mail or in person. We will bear the cost of the solicitation of proxies, including D.F. King s fees of approximately \$[•] plus out-of-pocket expenses, and will reimburse banks, brokers, custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their reasonable charges and expenses to forward our proxy materials to the beneficial owners of Potlatch stock. Potlatch has also engaged Computershare Investor Services to act as the inspector of election and will reimburse reasonable charges and expenses related to the tabulation of votes. No additional compensation will be paid to directors, officers and employees of Potlatch who may be involved in the solicitation of proxies.

W	^	n	~

You may vote your shares in one of several ways, depending upon how you own your shares.

Shares registered with Potlatch (in your name):

Via Internet: Go to www.computershare.com/us/proxy and follow the instructions. You need to enter the Holder Account Number and Proxy Access Number printed on the proxy card.

32

By Telephone: Call toll free 1-866- - and follow the instructions. You will need to enter the Holder Account Number and Proxy Access Number printed on the enclosed proxy card.

In Writing: Complete, sign, date, and return the enclosed proxy card in the envelope provided, or provide it or a ballot distributed at the special meeting directly to the inspector of election at the special meeting when instructed.

Shares held in a Potlatch 401(k) Savings Plan (through Mercer Trust Company):

Via Internet: Go to www.proxyweb.com and follow the instructions. You will need to enter the Control Number printed on the enclosed voting instructions form.

By Telephone: Call toll free 1-800- - and follow the instructions. You will need to enter the Control Number printed on the enclosed voting instruction form.

In Writing: Complete, sign, date, and return the enclosed proxy card in the envelope provided. To vote in person at the special meeting, you must obtain a proxy, executed in your favor, from the holder of record.

Shares held in street or nominee name (through a bank, broker or other nominee):

You may receive a separate voting instruction form with this proxy statement/prospectus or you may need to contact your bank, broker or other nominee to determine whether you will be able to vote electronically using the Internet or telephone. To vote in person at the special meeting, you must obtain a proxy, executed in your favor, from the holder of record.

If you return your proxy by mail or vote via the Internet or by telephone but do not select a voting preference, the individuals named as proxies on the enclosed proxy card or voting instruction form will vote your shares **FOR** the approval and adoption of the merger agreement and **FOR** adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies. If you have any questions or need assistance in voting your shares, please contact D.F. King & Co., Inc., our proxy solicitor, toll free at 1-800-

#### Revoking your proxy

If you are a stockholder of record, you may revoke your proxy at any time before the special meeting by giving the corporate secretary written notice of your revocation or by submitting a later-dated proxy and you may revoke your proxy at the special meeting by voting by ballot. Attendance at the meeting, by itself, will not revoke a proxy. If you are a stockholder in street or nominee name, you may revoke your voting instructions by informing the bank, broker or other nominee in accordance with that entity s procedures for revoking your voting instructions.

#### Quorum

On the record date for the special meeting, there were [•] shares of Potlatch common stock outstanding. Voting can take place at the special meeting only if stockholders owning a majority of the common stock issued and outstanding on the record date are present either in person or by proxy. Abstentions and broker non-votes will both be counted towards a quorum.

### **Votes Needed**

The affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding shares of Potlatch common stock is required for adoption and approval of the merger agreement. The affirmative vote of a majority of the shares present in person or by proxy at the annual meeting is required to approve the adjournment of the

33

special meeting. The inspector of election appointed for the special meeting will tabulate affirmative and negative votes, abstentions and broker non-votes and broker non-votes will have the same effect as negative votes. Under NYSE rules, if your broker holds shares in your name, your broker may not vote your shares on the proposal to adopt the merger agreement, absent instructions from you. Without your voting instructions on the proposal, a broker non-vote will occur.

### Special meeting attendance

All stockholders are invited to attend the meeting. Persons who are not stockholders may attend only if invited by Potlatch. If you own shares in street or nominee name, you must bring proof of ownership, such as a current broker s statement, in order to be admitted to the meeting.

## Adjournment; Other matters

A quorum of Potlatch stockholders is necessary to hold a valid meeting. If there are insufficient shares of Potlatch common stock to constitute a quorum, the special meeting may be adjourned from time to time by approval of the holders representing a majority of the votes present in person or by proxy at the special meeting. The accompanying proxy seeks your approval to vote your shares in favor of adjournment of the special meeting, if necessary, to solicit additional proxies in the event that a quorum is not present. The Potlatch board of directors recommends a vote **FOR** an adjournment of the special meeting under these circumstances.

Under the bylaws of Potlatch, the business to be transacted at the special meeting is limited to those matters identified in the notice of the meeting, which is attached to the front of this proxy statement/prospectus.

You should not send any stock certificates with your proxy cards. A letter of transmittal containing instructions for the surrender of stock certificates will be mailed to stockholders of Potlatch as soon as reasonably practicable after the completion of the merger.

34

#### BACKGROUND OF THE REIT CONVERSION AND THE MERGER

As part of their ongoing strategic review of our businesses, Potlatch s board and management have regularly given consideration to potential opportunities to employ a tax-efficient REIT structure to the holding of all or part of its timberlands.

This review has been prompted by changes in the nature of timberland ownership in the United States in recent periods. Beginning in the early 1990s, timberland ownership has shifted toward private investment partnerships and, more recently, real estate investment trusts. These entities are not subject to the same double taxation of corporate income, or taxation at both the corporate and stockholder levels, that generally results from an investment in a C corporation. As a result, these more tax-efficient entities are able to offer higher prices to sellers of timberland and still enjoy the same or greater returns on their investment as compared to a C corporation such as Potlatch. Because of its tax structure, Potlatch has been effectively foreclosed from adding to its substantial timberland holdings over the past decade.

Until recently, however, the composition of Potlatch's assets has been an impediment to a REIT conversion. While timberlands have remained Potlatch's most valuable asset, Potlatch has long owned significant manufacturing businesses that would not permit it to meet the income and asset tests required to qualify as a REIT. Beginning in 2002, Potlatch's conversion to a REIT started to become a more realistic possibility for two main reasons. First, the Internal Revenue Code was amended in 2001 to permit REITs to establish taxable REIT subsidiaries that can conduct non-real estate activities subject to fewer limitations. Second, the size of Potlatch's non-timberland operations was reduced as a result of Potlatch's decision to sell some of its manufacturing facilities. In 2002, Potlatch sold its pulp and coated papers manufacturing facility in Cloquet, Minnesota, for approximately \$480 million. Then, in 2004, Potlatch sold its three oriented strand board mills in Minnesota for approximately \$455 million. These sales increased the proportion of REIT-qualifying timberland assets to non-REIT-qualifying assets held by Potlatch.

The feasibility of converting to a REIT was discussed by Potlatch's board in 2002 and 2003 as part of its strategic review of Potlatch's business. In 2004, in view of the events described above, Potlatch engaged the investment bank Goldman, Sachs & Co. and the consulting firm Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu to further evaluate and advise Potlatch regarding the possible conversion to a REIT. That evaluation included, among other things, an analysis of the amount of Potlatch's historic earnings and profits that would need to be distributed in connection with the REIT conversion and an analysis of Potlatch's ability to satisfy the REIT income and asset tests currently and into the future under a variety of possible scenarios.

In May 2005, the Potlatch board met with management and representatives of Goldman Sachs and received a report from management on the status of the ongoing evaluation of a possible REIT conversion. The board was advised by management regarding the preliminary analysis of Potlatch s historic earnings and profits and Potlatch s ability to meet the various REIT income and asset tests under reasonably foreseeable scenarios. Management indicated that it expected to complete its evaluations and be in a position to make a recommendation to the board at the board s meeting scheduled for September 2005.

On September 16 and 17, 2005, the board met to consider the REIT conversion. Management and representatives of Goldman Sachs, Pillsbury Winthrop Shaw Pittman LLP, outside corporate counsel to Potlatch, and Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP, special tax counsel to Potlatch, were also present. Management presented its evaluation and recommendation to the board regarding the proposed REIT conversion and representatives of Goldman Sachs reviewed advantages and disadvantages of a REIT conversion. Counsel reviewed the tax rules that would be applicable to

35

Potlatch as a REIT and the changes in Potlatch s operating activities that would be required after the conversion. During the course of these presentations, the board reviewed information with respect to the positive and negative factors identified below under the heading Our Reasons for the REIT Conversion and the Merger.

After an extensive review with management and its legal, tax and investment banking advisors and discussion of the advantages and disadvantages of a REIT conversion, the Potlatch board unanimously directed management to proceed with the REIT conversion, subject to final board approval, and determined that the merger, as one of the steps to effect the REIT conversion, is advisable, fair to and in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders. The Potlatch board unanimously recommends that Potlatch stockholders vote FOR the adoption of the merger agreement.

36

#### OUR REASONS FOR THE REIT CONVERSION AND THE MERGER

In reaching its determination to proceed with the REIT conversion and recommend the adoption of the merger agreement, the Potlatch board consulted with management, as well as Goldman, Sachs & Co. and legal counsel, and considered various material factors, which are discussed below. The Potlatch board did not consider it practical to, nor did it attempt to, quantify or otherwise assign relative weights to the specific factors it considered in reaching its decision. Individual directors may have given different weight to different considerations. The Potlatch board considered these factors as a whole, and overall considered the relevant factors to be favorable to, and in support of, its determination and recommendations. Among the material factors considered by the Potlatch board were the following:

as a result of expected reduced costs of capital and a more attractive equity currency, we expect to be better able to compete for timberland acquisitions against partnerships and timber REITs that also hold their timberland in tax-efficient structures:

the market tends to value highly the benefits of the REIT structure with the discipline of a higher dividend;

as a REIT our stockholder base may expand to include investors attracted by yield as well as asset quality, resulting in greater liquidity for our common stock;

Potlatch stockholders should benefit from increased dividends as a result of the reduction in corporate level taxes on the income from our timberland operations;

a substantial portion of our dividends are expected to be treated as long-term capital gains;

our common stock may receive a higher stock market valuation as a result of increased cash flows and our ability to tax-efficiently increase our dividends; and

the merger will assist us in the formation of the REIT because it will:

implement share ownership and transfer restrictions that will facilitate our compliance with REIT tax rules, and

effect an increase in our authorized common stock from 40 million shares to 100 million shares to provide us with sufficient shares to fund the stock portion of the special E&P distribution and provide additional shares for any future stock splits, to use as currency in connection with any future acquisitions or to issue in equity offerings to raise capital for any future acquisitions or other corporate purposes.

The Potlatch board also considered a number of drawbacks or risks relating to the REIT conversion and the merger, including the following:

we will be required to make a distribution of historic earnings and profits in an amount estimated to be in the range of \$440 million to \$480 million;

we will need to comply with highly complex REIT qualification provisions;

our manufacturing operations, in particular, are cyclical and a prolonged economic downturn could impact our ability to maintain a significant dividend;

the REIT tax rules will limit our ability to invest in and expand our manufacturing operations; and

the other risks described in this joint proxy statement/prospectus under Risk Factors beginning on page 19.

37

#### **TERMS OF THE MERGER**

The following is a summary of the material terms of the merger agreement. For a complete description of all of the terms of the merger, you should refer to the copy of the merger agreement that is attached to this proxy statement/prospectus as Annex A and incorporated herein by reference. This summary is not complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the merger agreement. You should read carefully the merger agreement in its entirety as it is the legal document that governs the merger.

## Structure and Completion of the Merger

Potlatch Holdings is presently a wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch. The Operating Subsidiary is a wholly owned subsidiary of Potlatch Holdings. The merger agreement provides that Potlatch will merge with and into the Operating Subsidiary, whereupon the separate corporate existence of Potlatch will cease and the Operating Subsidiary will be the surviving entity of the merger. Upon the effectiveness of the merger, each outstanding share of common stock of Potlatch will be converted into one share of common stock of Potlatch Holdings. In connection with the merger, Potlatch Holdings will change its name to Potlatch Corporation and will succeed to and continue to operate all of the existing businesses of Potlatch, directly or indirectly, through the Operating Subsidiary.

Following the merger, the Operating Subsidiary and its subsidiaries will directly or indirectly own all of the assets of Potlatch and its subsidiaries, and Potlatch Holdings, directly and indirectly, will own all of the interests in the Operating Subsidiary. Prior to December 31, 2005, the Operating Subsidiary will transfer to its wholly owned subsidiary, Potlatch TRS, substantially all of its non-timber assets.

The board of directors of Potlatch, the board of directors of Potlatch Holdings and the board of directors of the Operating Subsidiary have approved the merger agreement, subject to stockholder approval. The merger will become effective at the time the certificate of merger is accepted for filing by the Secretary of State of Delaware in accordance with Delaware Corporate Law, or later if so specified in the certificate of merger. We anticipate that the merger will be implemented by no later than December 31, 2005, following the approval of our stockholders to adopt the merger agreement at the special meeting and the satisfaction or waiver of the other conditions to the merger as described below under Conditions to Completion of the Merger. However, Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the merger or the REIT conversion even if its stockholders vote to adopt and approve the merger agreement and the other conditions to the consummation of the merger are satisfied or waived, if the board of directors determines that the merger or the REIT conversion is no longer in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders.

## **Exchange of Stock Certificates**

Surrender of Shares. Computershare Investor Services, LLC will act as exchange agent for the merger. As soon as reasonably practicable after the completion of the merger, Computershare Investor Services will mail to each registered holder of a certificate of Potlatch common stock a letter of transmittal containing instructions for surrendering their certificates. Holders who properly surrender their certificates will receive certificates representing their shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock. The surrendered certificates will be cancelled. Upon the effectiveness of the merger, each certificate representing shares of common stock of Potlatch will be deemed for all purposes to evidence the same number of shares of common stock of Potlatch Holdings until such certificate is exchanged for a certificate representing shares of common stock of Potlatch Holdings.

Lost Certificates. If any Potlatch certificate is lost, stolen or destroyed, the owner of the certificate must provide an appropriate affidavit of that fact and, if required by Potlatch Holdings, post

38

a reasonable bond as indemnity against any claim that may be made against Potlatch Holdings with respect to such certificate.

Stock Transfer Books. At the completion of the merger, Potlatch will close its stock transfer books, and no subsequent transfers of Potlatch common stock will be recorded on its books.

## Other Effects of the Merger

We expect the following to occur in connection with the merger:

**Charter Documents of Potlatch Holdings**. The certificate of incorporation and bylaws of Potlatch Holdings will be amended in connection with the merger. A copy of the form of the restated certificate of Potlatch Holdings is set forth in Annex B of this proxy statement/prospectus. See also Description of Potlatch Holdings Capital Stock.

**Directors and Officers**. The directors and officers of Potlatch immediately before the merger will be the directors and officers, respectively, of Potlatch Holdings immediately after the merger.

**Stock Incentive Plans.** Potlatch Holdings will assume all Potlatch stock incentive plans and all rights of participants to acquire shares of common stock of Potlatch under any Potlatch stock incentive plan will be converted into rights to acquire shares of common stock of Potlatch Holdings in accordance with the terms of the plans.

**Dividends.** Potlatch s obligations with respect to any dividends or other distributions to the stockholders of Potlatch that have been declared by Potlatch but not paid prior to the completion of the merger will be assumed by Potlatch Holdings.

**Listing of Potlatch Holdings Common Stock**. We expect that the new Potlatch Holdings common stock will trade on the NYSE, the Chicago Stock Exchange and the Pacific Stock Exchange under our current symbol PCH following the completion of the merger.

## **Conditions to Completion of the Merger**

Potlatch has the right to cancel or defer the merger even if stockholders of Potlatch vote to adopt the merger agreement and the other conditions to the consummation of the merger are satisfied or waived if the board of directors determines that the merger is no longer in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders. The respective obligations of Potlatch, Potlatch Holdings and the Operating Subsidiary to complete the merger require the satisfaction or, where permitted, waiver, of the following conditions:

adoption of the merger agreement by the requisite vote of the stockholders of Potlatch, Potlatch Holdings and the Operating Subsidiary;

determination by the board of directors of Potlatch that the transactions constituting the REIT conversion that have an impact on Potlatch Holdings status as a REIT for federal income tax purposes have occurred or are reasonably likely to occur;

receipt by Potlatch from its special tax counsel, Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP, of an opinion to the effect that the merger qualifies as a tax-free reorganization within the meaning of Section 368(a)(1)(F) of the Internal Revenue Code:

the amendment and restatement of the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of Potlatch Holdings to read in the forms set forth in the merger agreement;

the directors and officers of Potlatch immediately before the merger will be the directors and officers, respectively, of Potlatch Holdings after the merger;

39

approval for listing on the New York Stock Exchange, the Chicago Stock Exchange and the Pacific Stock Exchange of Potlatch Holdings common stock, subject to official notice of issuance;

the effectiveness of the registration statement, of which this proxy statement/prospectus is a part, without the issuance of a stop order or initiation of any proceeding seeking a stop order by the SEC:

the determination by Potlatch, in its sole discretion, that no legislation or proposed legislation with a reasonable possibility of being enacted would have the effect of substantially (a) impairing the ability of Potlatch Holdings to qualify as a REIT, (b) increasing the federal tax liabilities of Potlatch Holdings resulting from the REIT conversion or (c) reducing the expected benefits to Potlatch Holdings resulting from the REIT conversion; and

receipt of all governmental approvals and third party consents to the merger, except for consents as would not reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition or results of operations of Potlatch Holdings, the Operating Subsidiary and their subsidiaries taken as a whole.

## **Termination of the Merger Agreement**

The merger agreement provides that it may be terminated and the merger abandoned at any time prior to its completion, before or after approval of the merger agreement by the stockholders of Potlatch, by either:

the mutual written consent of the board of directors of Potlatch and the board of directors of Potlatch Holdings, on behalf of Potlatch Holdings and the Operating Subsidiary, or

the board of directors of Potlatch in its sole discretion.

We have no current intention of abandoning the merger subsequent to the special meeting if stockholder approval is obtained and the other conditions to the merger are satisfied or waived. However, Potlatch reserves the right to cancel or defer the merger or the REIT conversion even if stockholders of Potlatch vote to adopt the merger agreement and the other conditions to the consummation of the merger are satisfied or waived if the board of directors determines that the merger or the REIT conversion is no longer in the best interests of Potlatch and its stockholders.

## **Regulatory Approvals**

We are not aware of any federal, state or local regulatory requirements that must be complied with or approvals that must be obtained prior to consummation of the merger pursuant to the merger agreement, other than compliance with applicable federal and state securities laws, the filing of a certificate of merger as required under the Delaware Corporate Law and various state governmental authorizations.

## Absence of Dissenters Rights

Pursuant to Section 262(b)(1) of the Delaware Corporate Law, the stockholders of Potlatch will not be entitled to dissenters rights of appraisal as a result of the merger.

# Restrictions on Sales of Potlatch Holdings Common Stock Issued Pursuant to the Merger

All shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock that current Potlatch stockholders will receive pursuant to the merger will be freely transferable, except for shares received by persons deemed to

40

be affiliates of Potlatch under the Securities Act of 1933, which we refer to as the Securities Act, at the time of the special meeting. These affiliates may not sell their shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock received in connection with the merger unless the sale, transfer or other disposition is:

made in conformity with the requirements of Rule 145(d) under the Securities Act;

made pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act; or

otherwise exempt from registration under the Securities Act.

Persons who may be deemed affiliates for this purpose generally include individuals or entities that control, are controlled by, or are under common control with, Potlatch and may include some of Potlatch's executive officers and directors, as well as any controlling stockholders. The registration statement of which this proxy statement/prospectus forms a part does not cover the resale of shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock to be received by affiliates in the merger.

## **Accounting Treatment of the Merger**

For accounting purposes, the merger and related transactions will be treated as a recapitalization of Potlatch with Potlatch as the acquirer. The accounting basis used to initially record the assets and liabilities in the Operating Subsidiary is the carryover basis of Potlatch. Stockholder s equity of the Operating Subsidiary will be that carried over from Potlatch, after giving effect to the earnings and profits distributions required under Internal Revenue Code section 857.

With respect to adjustments to the outstanding options to purchase Potlatch common stock, Potlatch considers the REIT conversion to be an equity restructuring and accordingly, Potlatch expects to reduce the exercise price of outstanding stock options and increase the number of shares of common stock subject to outstanding options in order to offset the decline in stock price resulting from the special E&P distribution. The reduction in the exercise price is not expected to have any accounting ramifications.

41

## OTHER RESTRUCTURING TRANSACTIONS;

## FORMATION OF THE TAXABLE REIT SUBSIDIARIES

We will effect certain structural changes prior to or promptly after the proposed merger. These restructuring transactions are designed to ensure, following consummation of the merger, Potlatch Holdings eligibility to elect REIT status and to improve Potlatch Holdings tax efficiency. We have commenced the pre-merger restructuring transactions, and will continue to pursue these transactions.

REITs are generally intended to be passive entities and can thus only engage in those activities permitted by the Code, which for us generally include: owning and managing a timberland portfolio; growing timber; and selling standing timber. Accordingly, the manufacture and sale by us of wood products, pulp and paperboard, tissue products, certain types of timberland sales, if any, and the harvest and sale of logs will be conducted through one or more TRSs because such activities generate non-qualifying REIT income and could constitute prohibited transactions if such activities were engaged in directly by the REIT. In general, prohibited transactions are defined by the Code to be sales or other dispositions of property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of a trade or business.

Accordingly, we will transfer the assets and operations of our non-REIT-qualifying businesses to one or more newly formed subsidiaries, referred to in this joint proxy statement/prospectus as Potlatch TRS, that will elect to be treated as a taxable REIT subsidiary following the REIT conversion. Although the net income of Potlatch TRS will be subject to corporate level federal income tax, the use of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries will enable Potlatch Holdings to continue to hold interests in these businesses.

42

## **DIVIDEND AND DISTRIBUTION POLICY**

If the REIT conversion is completed, we expect to pay a regular quarterly dividend, beginning in the first quarter of 2006, initially in the amount of \$0.65 per share of Potlatch Holdings common stock or \$2.60 per share on an annual basis. The first regular dividend is currently expected to be paid in the first quarter of 2006. The expected dividend rate will be adjusted based on the number of shares issued in connection with the special E&P distribution. The actual amount of the dividends, however, will be as determined and declared by the board of directors and will depend on our financial condition, earnings and other factors, many of which are beyond the control of Potlatch Holdings.

Unlike most REITs, we anticipate that most of our income in the foreseeable future will consist primarily of net capital gains. Accordingly, we do not anticipate that the requirement that a REIT distribute, within a certain period after the end of each year, at least 90% of its REIT taxable income for such year, determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and by excluding net capital gain, will require us to distribute any material amount of cash to remain qualified as a REIT. Despite the lack of any federal income tax requirement to do so, as stated above, we intend to make distributions to our stockholders, generally as capital gain distributions. If after giving effect to our distributions, we have not distributed an amount equal to 100% of our net taxable income, including net capital gains, then we would be required to pay tax on the undistributed portion of such taxable income at regular corporate tax rates. In this case, our stockholders would be required to include their proportionate share of any undistributed long-term capital gain in income and would receive a credit or refund for their share of the tax paid by us.

Potlatch Holdings anticipates that distributions will be paid during March, June, September and December of each year. Potlatch Holdings anticipates that distributions generally will be paid from cash available for distribution (generally equal to cash from operations less capital expenditures and principal amortization on indebtedness). However, to the extent that cash available for distribution is insufficient to make such distributions, Potlatch Holdings intends to borrow funds in order to make distributions consistent with this policy.

For more information regarding risk factors that could materially adversely affect our results of operations and ability to pay distributions, please see Risk Factors.

43

## THE SPECIAL E&P DISTRIBUTION

Potlatch has operated as a taxable C corporation for federal tax purposes since its incorporation. As a C corporation, Potlatch generates taxable income. To the extent Potlatch s taxable income (with certain adjustments) in any given year is not distributed to Potlatch s stockholders or otherwise reduced by losses, it becomes accumulated earnings and profits. After the merger, Potlatch Holdings will succeed to Potlatch s current and accumulated earnings and profits. Because a REIT is not permitted to retain earnings and profits accumulated during the years when the company or its predecessor was taxed as a C corporation, we will pay a one-time special dividend, the special E&P distribution, in order to distribute all of the C corporation earnings and profits of Potlatch. We have requested a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service that our proposed means of paying the special E&P distribution for the purpose of distributing out accumulated earnings and profits will be treated as a dividend taxable to our stockholders and therefore satisfy the applicable REIT requirements.

We estimate that the aggregate value of the special E&P distribution will be between \$440 million and \$480 million, consisting of between \$352 million and \$384 million in Potlatch Holdings common stock and between \$88 million and \$96 million in cash. Based on the number of shares of Potlatch common stock outstanding on August 31, 2005, the special E&P distribution would be between \$3.02 and \$3.29 in cash and \$12.06 and \$13.16 in Potlatch Holdings common stock per share. If the holders of vested options to purchase Potlatch common stock were to exercise all vested options, these per share amounts would be reduced to between \$2.91 and \$3.18 in cash and \$11.65 and \$12.71 in Potlatch Holdings common stock per share. The actual amount of the special E&P distribution is dependent, in part, upon the results of Potlatch is operations in 2005, and may be adjusted by any amount that the board of directors may determine is appropriate to protect Potlatch is ability to qualify as a REIT. See Risk Factors Risks and Effects of the Merger and REIT Conversion.

The special E&P distribution will be payable to stockholders, at each stockholder s election, in the form of cash, shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock, or a combination of both. We currently contemplate that the special E&P distribution will be declared and paid in the first quarter of 2006. The actual timing of the payment of the special E&P distribution will be determined by the board of directors. We expect to provide stockholders of record on the record date for the special E&P distribution approximately 20 days to decide whether to elect cash, shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock, or a combination of both, in payment of this special dividend.

We will limit the maximum amount of cash distributed in connection with the special E&P distribution to 20% of the aggregate amount of the special E&P distribution, or between \$88 million to \$96 million assuming a distribution between \$440 million and \$480 million. If the total amount of cash elected by our stockholders exceeds the maximum cash available in the special E&P distribution, then we expect that the available cash will be prorated among our stockholders making cash elections.

We expect that the election will be available on a per-share basis and that, once made, stockholders—elections will be irrevocable. Stockholders entitled to the special E&P distribution who fail to make a timely election may receive shares of Potlatch Holdings common stock in payment of the special E&P distribution, subject to the ownership limit under Potlatch Holdings—restated certificate of incorporation. In any event, cash will be paid in lieu of fractional shares, and it is expected that the special E&P distribution will be paid in the first quarter of 2006. To the extent that the special E&P distribution and the regular quarterly dividends are not sufficient to fully distribute the estimated accumulated earnings and profits of Potlatch and Potlatch Holdings, Potlatch Holdings will make one or more additional taxable distributions to its stockholders in the form of cash prior to the last day of Potlatch Holdings—first full taxable year as a REIT, currently expected to be December 31, 2006, in an amount intended to be sufficient to fully distribute such earnings and profits.

44

#### **OUR BUSINESS**

#### General

Potlatch, incorporated in 1903, is a vertically integrated and diversified forest products company. We own and manage approximately 1.5 million acres of timberlands and operate 14 manufacturing facilities. Our timberland and all of our manufacturing facilities are located within the continental United States, in Arkansas, Idaho, Minnesota, Nevada, Oregon, Michigan and Illinois. We are engaged principally in growing and harvesting timber and converting wood fiber into two broad product lines: (a) commodity wood products and (b) bleached pulp products. Our business is organized into four operating segments: Resource; Wood Products; Pulp and Paperboard; and Consumer Products.

The REIT conversion will result in the separation of the current Resource segment into two reportable business segments. The new REIT segment will consist of current Resource segment operating activities that will not be transferred to the Potlatch TRS: managing our timberland to optimize stumpage sales, recreational and hunting lease revenues, and other investment in timberland as opportunities and market conditions dictate. The new Wood Flow Management segment will consist of the operations currently in the Resource segment that are not qualified REIT activities and that will be transferred to Potlatch TRS: wood fiber procurement, log buying and selling, and the development of selected land parcels for higher and better use purposes.

## **Raw Materials**

The principal raw material used by our manufacturing operations is wood fiber, which is obtained from our own timberlands and purchased on the open market. Our Resource segment supplies fiber from our timberlands, as well as fiber purchased from outside sources, to our manufacturing facilities and manufacturing facilities owned by third parties. Our manufacturing segments procure some fiber directly from third parties for use in their respective operations. Our Wood Products segment purchases a portion of its sawlog needs from outside sources. Our Pulp and Paperboard segment purchases a substantial amount of wood chips and sawdust from third parties for use in the production of pulp, and the Consumer Products segment purchases several varieties of pulp, in addition to pulp provided by our Pulp and Paperboard segment, which is used in manufacturing tissue products.

Information regarding 2004 fee harvests, purchases of wood fiber from third parties and sales of wood fiber to third parties are contained in the table below:

Timberland Base	Arka	nsas	lda	ho	Minnesota		
	Sawtimber	Pulpwood	Sawtimber	Pulpwood	Sawtimber / OSB Logs*	Pulpwood	
Fee Harvest (tons) Purchased Fiber (tons)	719,000 1,323,000	438,000 808,000	1,240,000 527,000	195,000 68,000	389,000 2,052,000	7,000 11,000	
Total	2,042,000	1,246,000	1,767,000	263,000	2,441,000	18,000	

Edgar Filing: Potlatch Holdings, Inc. - Form S-4

Tons sold to Third Parties	386,000	387,000	585,000	11,000	193,000	18,000

<sup>\*</sup> After the sale of our oriented strand board, or OSB, operations in September 2004, we ceased purchasing OSB logs and began to sell OSB logs harvested from our timberlands.

In 2004, 537,000 tons of the total 4,789,000 tons of purchased sawtimber, OSB logs and pulpwood were acquired directly from timberlands owned by state and local governments. Wood fiber acquisitions from these sources occur in market transactions at current market prices. We generally do not maintain long-term supply contracts for a significant volume of timber.

Timber from our lands, together with outside purchases, is presently adequate to support our manufacturing operations. For more than a decade, the timber supply from federal lands has been increasingly curtailed, largely due to environmental pressures that are expected to continue for the foreseeable future. This trend has had a favorable effect on earnings, but the long-term effect of this trend on earnings cannot be predicted.

The volume and value of timber that can be harvested from our lands may be affected by natural disasters such as fire, insect infestation, disease, ice storms, wind storms, floods and other weather conditions and causes. We assume substantially all risk of loss from fire and other hazards on the standing timber we own, as do most owners of timber tracts in the United States.

#### **Resource Segment**

The Resource segment manages our 1.5 million acres of timberlands located in Arkansas, Idaho and Minnesota, and a 17,000 acre hybrid poplar plantation in Oregon. The timberlands include a wide diversity of softwood and hardwood species. In Arkansas we own approximately 473,000 acres of timberlands. Primary species on these lands include southern yellow pine, red oak, white oak and other hardwoods. We own approximately 667,000 acres of timberlands in the northern portion of the state of Idaho. Primary species on these lands include grand fir, inland red cedar, Douglas fir, ponderosa pine, western larch, Engelmann spruce and western white pine. We own approximately 319,000 acres of timberlands in Minnesota, comprised primarily of aspen and other mixed hardwoods and pine.

The segment sells wood fiber at market prices to our manufacturing facilities, as well as to third parties. We believe this maximizes our timber value and motivates management of our manufacturing segments to optimize operating efficiencies and identify profitable markets in which to compete. The Resource segment also provides fiber procurement services to some of our manufacturing facilities and uses its expertise for regional timber and log acquisitions and sales.

In addition to sales to our manufacturing facilities, which accounted for 60% of the segment s net sales in 2004, the Resource segment sells wood fiber to a variety of paper and forest products companies situated within economically viable transportation distance of our timberlands. These customers range in size from small operators to multinational corporations. The segment competes with owners of timberlands that operate in areas adjacent to or near our timberlands, ranging from private owners of small tracts of land to some of the largest timberland companies in the United States. The segment competes principally on the basis of log quality, customer service and price.

The segment also sells land in the normal course of business, the majority of which is comprised of small parcels of timberland. We have intensified our efforts to manage our timberlands, which include sales of non-strategic land. Non-strategic land sales occur because the parcels do not fit our strategic plan or the parcels may be more valuable to others. As part of our strategic plan for timberlands, we also purchase parcels accretive to the business.

We own 17,000 acres of agricultural land located in northeastern Oregon, which has been developed for the production of hybrid poplar, and we expect that this farm will begin to yield increasing amounts of sawlogs beginning in the fourth quarter of 2005. This farm was originally established to provide an alternative source of wood chips for pulp making. In 2001, due to declining wood chip prices, we altered our strategy for the farm toward the production of high-quality logs for conversion into higher value lumber products for use in furniture manufacturing and other non-structural uses. It is our belief that hybrid poplar lumber will serve as a cost-competitive alternative to other regional hardwood species, mainly red alder, which are currently used to supply the raw

material needs for these products. The supply of available red alder is declining due to increased environmental

46

restrictions in riparian areas throughout the Pacific Northwest. We believe that the positive characteristics of hybrid poplar logs will enable us to compete effectively with producers of other hardwood species, although there are no other producers of hybrid poplar sawlogs in the United States and it is uncertain whether we will be successful in developing an adequate market for hybrid poplar lumber.

The amount of timber harvested in any year from company-owned lands varies according to the requirements of sustainable forest management. By continually improving silvicultural techniques and other forest management practices, we have been able to increase the sustainable volume of wood fiber produced per acre from our timberlands. Due to a low cost basis, on average, the cost of timber from company-owned land is substantially below the cost of timber obtained on the open market. Thus, our overall results of operations are favorably affected to the extent we can supply wood fiber from our own timberlands. We manage harvest levels on our timberlands in a manner that assures long-term sustainability, consistent with the standards of the Forest Stewardship Counsel, or FSC, and Sustainable Forestry Initiative, or SFI Program. The SFI Program was initially developed by the American Forest & Paper Association, or AF&PA, to establish principles and objectives for program participants committed to sustainable forestry and to provide measures by which the public can monitor and evaluate this commitment. The SFI Program is currently managed by the Sustainable Forestry Board, an independent board whose members include representatives of the forest products industry as well as representatives of the environmental community. As a member of AF&PA and a participant in the SFI Program. we have implemented the principles of the SFI Program: sustainable forestry, responsible practices, forest health and productivity, and protection of special sites. During 2002, an independent third party certified that management practices on our timberlands in Arkansas, Idaho and Minnesota met the requirements for SFI certification, as well as those of the International Organization for Standardization, or ISO 14001 standard for environmental management systems. In 2003 and 2004, our management practices on all 1.5 million acres of timberlands underwent audits which verified that these practices continue to meet the requirements of both SFI and ISO certifications. Our Boardman, Oregon, hybrid poplar plantation was certified as sustainably managed in 2001 under FSC-Pacific Northwest standards, and was also certified under the ISO 14001 standard in 2004. Sustainable Forestry Initiative is a registered trademark of the AF&PA and Forest Stewardship Council is a registered trademark of the Forest Stewardship Council.

In 2003, our Idaho region elected to be the sole industry participant in a certification system comparison project conducted by the Pinchot Institute, initiated to understand and document similarities and differences between the SFI and FSC standards of performance, the two primary North American programs. Participation required that our Idaho timberlands undergo third party audits under both programs. In April 2004, we became the first publicly traded United States integrated forest products company to receive FSC third-party certification. Results of the comparison between the FSC and SFI certification systems demonstrated to us that both systems are similar in many respects, but each has specific strengths that, when combined, greatly enhance our environmental management system and improve environmental performance. Our Arkansas and Minnesota timberlands also received FSC certification in 2005 after undergoing third-party audits.

The FSC, SFI and ISO certifications will aid us in marketing our products to customers who require that products they purchase for resale come from sustainably managed forests. In fact, our FSC-certified framing lumber and plywood products were named one of 2004 s Top-10 BuildingGreen products by BuildingGreen, Inc.

Since late 2002, we have also worked with the Trust for Public Land to establish working-forest conservation easements on a portion of our Idaho timberlands that will be held by the Idaho Department of Lands, or IDL. To date, conservation easements covering 25,700 acres of our Idaho timberlands have been conveyed to the IDL. We expect to grant additional conservation easements in

47

2005 and subsequent years. The easements require us to accept certain restrictions on the use of the property over which the easements are granted, such as a prohibition on converting land to residential or commercial uses. The easement terms permit the continued use of the land as a working, managed forest. Our compensation for accepting these restrictions is based upon a fair-market appraisal of the rights foregone. We recognized approximately \$4.1 million and \$0.5 million in Idaho easement revenues for 2004 and 2003, respectively. Since 2003, we have also worked with the Trust for Public Land to pursue conservation easements in the Brainerd Lakes region of Minnesota covering approximately 4,800 acres of timberlands to be held by the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources. We expect to finalize conservation easements on more than half of the project in 2005. Similar conservation easements have been granted covering approximately 500 acres of our timberlands in Arkansas. Future grants of conservation easements are being considered in all of our operating regions.

## **Wood Products Segment**

The Wood Products segment manufactures and markets lumber, plywood and particleboard. These products are sold through our sales offices primarily to wholesalers for nationwide distribution.

To produce these solid wood products, we own and operate eight manufacturing facilities in Arkansas, Idaho, Minnesota and Michigan. A description of these facilities is included below under the heading Manufacturing Facilities.

In September 2004, Ainsworth Lumber Co. Ltd. purchased our three oriented strand board facilities located in Minnesota. Financial data relating to the sale is included below under the heading Discontinued Operations, as well as throughout Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The forest products industry is highly competitive, and we compete with both smaller and substantially larger forest products companies, as well as companies that manufacture substitutes for wood and wood fiber products. Our share of the market for lumber, plywood and particleboard is not significant compared to the total United States market for these products. We believe that competitiveness in this industry is largely based on individual mill efficiency and on the availability of competitively priced resources on a facility-by-facility basis, rather than the number of mills operated. This is due to the fact that it is generally not economical to transfer wood between or among facilities, which would permit a greater degree of specialization and operating efficiencies. Instead, each facility must utilize the raw materials that are available to it in a relatively limited geographic area. For these reasons, we believe we are able to compete effectively with companies that have a larger number of mills. We compete based on product quality, customer service and price.

## **Pulp and Paperboard Segment**

The Pulp and Paperboard segment produces and markets bleached paperboard and bleached pulp. A description of the facilities used to produce these products is included below under the heading Manufacturing Facilities.

We are a major producer of bleached paperboard in the United States, where we compete with at least five other domestic pulp and paperboard producers. We believe we are the third largest domestic producer of bleached paperboard, with approximately 10% of the available capacity. The business is capital intensive, which leads to high fixed costs. As a result, production generally

continues as long as selling prices cover variable costs. As part of our ongoing effort to increase manufacturing efficiency and lower costs, we have allocated production of various paperboard products between our two facilities.

Bleached paperboard is a product used in the high-end segment of the packaging industry due to its strength, brightness and favorable printing and graphic surface features. Our bleached paperboard is processed by our customers into a variety of end products, including packaging for liquids and other food products, pharmaceuticals, toiletries and other consumable goods, as well as paper cups and paper plates.

We also produce and sell bleached softwood market pulp, which is used as the basis for many paper products. We do not consider ourselves among the larger manufacturers of softwood market pulp in the United States.

We utilize various methods for the sale and distribution of our paperboard and softwood pulp. In general, we sell paperboard to packaging converters domestically through sales offices located throughout the United States. The majority of our international paperboard sales are made in Japan, Korea, China and other Southeast Asian countries through sales representative offices. The majority of softwood market pulp sales are generally made through agents. Our principal methods of competing are product quality, customer service and price.

## **Consumer Products Segment**

The Consumer Products segment produces and markets household tissue products. A description of the facilities used to produce these products is included below under the heading Manufacturing Facilities. In early 2004, we commenced operation of a new 102-inch through-air-dried tissue machine next to our existing tissue converting facility in Las Vegas, Nevada.

Our tissue products are manufactured on three machines at our facility in Lewiston, Idaho, as well as one machine at our facility in Las Vegas, Nevada. The tissue is then converted into packaged tissue products at four converting facilities in Lewiston, Idaho; Las Vegas, Nevada; Benton Harbor, Michigan; and Elwood, Illinois. In 2004, approximately 61% of the pulp we used to make our tissue products was obtained from our Lewiston pulp mill. The remaining portion was purchased on the open market and consisted primarily of hardwood pulp, which enhances the quality of certain grades of tissue.

We are a leading North American producer of private label household tissue products, and we produce most of the private label tissue products sold in grocery stores in the western United States. We compete with at least three companies that are much larger than us who sell national brand tissue products, as well as commercial, industrial and private label products. We also compete with other companies who sell regional brand products and commercial, industrial and private label products. Our household tissue products, comprised of facial and bathroom tissues, paper towels and napkins, are packaged to order for retail chains, wholesalers and cooperative buying organizations throughout the United States and, to a lesser extent, Canada. These products are sold to consumers under our customers own brand names. We sell a majority of our tissue products to three national grocery store chains. We do not have long-term supply contracts with any of these national chains and the loss of one or more of these customers could have a material adverse effect upon the operating results of the Consumer Products segment.

We sell tissue products to major retail outlets, primarily through brokers. Our principal methods of competing are product quality, customer service and price.

Table of Contents 95

49

## **Manufacturing Facilities**

Our principal manufacturing facilities at December 31, 2004, which are owned by us except as noted, together with their respective 2004 annual capacities and production, are as follows:

	Capacity (A)	Production (A)
Wood Products		
Sawmills(B):		
Prescott, Arkansas	225,000 mbf	220,000 mbf
Warren, Arkansas	225,000 mbf	210,000 mbf
Lewiston, Idaho	175,000 mbf	174,000 mbf
St. Maries, Idaho	115,000 mbf	112,000 mbf
Bemidji, Minnesota	100,000 mbf	98,000 mbf
Plywood Mill(C):		
St. Maries, Idaho	160,000 msf	155,000 msf
Particleboard Mill(D):		
Post Falls, Idaho	70,000 msf	63,000 msf
Pulp and Paperboard		
Pulp Mills:		
Cypress Bend, Arkansas	280,000 tons	279,000 tons
Lewiston, Idaho	540,000 tons	523,000 tons
Bleached Paperboard Mills:		
Cypress Bend, Arkansas	300,000 tons	299,000 tons
Lewiston, Idaho	420,000 tons	411,000 tons
Consumer Products		
Tissue Mills:		
Lewiston, Idaho	180,000 tons	178,000 tons
Las Vegas, Nevada(E)	30,000 tons	25,000 tons
Tissue Converting Facilities:		
Lewiston, Idaho	110,000 tons	110,000 tons
Elwood, Illinois(F)	15,000 tons	4,000 tons
Benton Harbor, Michigan(G)	10,000 tons	7,000 tons
Las Vegas, Nevada	50,000 tons	47,000 tons

- (A) msf stands for thousand square feet and mbf stands for thousand board feet.
- (B) In May 2005, Potlatch acquired a lumber mill located in Gwinn, Michigan with a current capacity of 180,000 mbf on a three-shift basis.
- (C) 3/8 inch panel thickness basis.
- (D) 3/4 inch panel thickness basis.
- (E) This facility commenced operations in 2004. The capacity shown in the table is rated capacity.
- (F) This facility commenced operations in 2004. The building located at this facility is leased by Potlatch, while the operating equipment located within the building is owned by Potlatch. The capacity shown in the table is rated capacity.
- (G) The building located at this facility is leased by Potlatch under a lease that expires in April 2006. The operating equipment located within the building is owned by Potlatch.

## **Discontinued Operations**

In May 2002, we completed the sale of our Cloquet, Minnesota, pulp and printing papers facilities and certain associated assets to a domestic subsidiary of Sappi Limited for \$485.5 million in cash, after closing adjustments. In conjunction with the sale, we closed our Brainerd, Minnesota, printing

50

papers mill and exited the coated printing papers business. As a result, we recorded an after-tax charge of \$149.8 million in the first quarter of 2002. In December 2002, we recorded an additional after-tax charge of \$14.6 million to adjust employee severance costs, the carrying value of the remaining Brainerd assets and other exit costs. We sold the Brainerd facility in February 2003 for \$4.44 million in cash. In December 2003, we recorded an after-tax charge of \$1.6 million for a continuing contractual obligation related to the Brainerd facility.

In June 2002, we announced the closure of our Bradley hardwood sawmill in Warren, Arkansas, and exit from the hardwood lumber business. An after-tax charge of \$5.7 million was recorded for estimated asset write-down and closure costs. We sold the facility in August 2002. In December 2002, we reversed \$1.6 million of the after-tax charge to reflect the actual costs incurred for the closure and sale.

In September 2004, we sold our oriented strand board facilities and related assets in Bemidji, Cook and Grand Rapids, Minnesota, to Ainsworth Lumber Co. Ltd. for approximately \$452 million in cash, after closing adjustments. We recorded an after-tax gain on the sale of \$163.1 million in the third quarter of 2004.

#### **Environment**

We are subject to extensive federal and state environmental regulations at our operating facilities and timberlands, particularly with respect to air emissions, wastewater discharges, solid and hazardous waste management, site remediation, forestry operations and endangered species. We endeavor to comply with all environmental regulations and regularly monitor our activities for such compliance. Compliance with environmental regulations is a significant factor in our business and requires capital expenditures as well as additional operating costs. Capital expenditures specifically designated for environmental compliance totaled approximately \$0.4 million during 2004 and are expected to be approximately \$2.0 million in 2005.

Our timberlands in Idaho, Arkansas and Minnesota are certified by independent third parties to be in compliance with FSC standards, the SFI Program and the ISO 14001 standard for environmental management systems. Our hybrid poplar farm is certified under both the FSC and ISO 14001 standards. Participation in the SFI, ISO and FSC programs is voluntary, and can require operating processes which are more stringent than existing federal or state requirements.

In early 1998 the Environmental Protection Agency, or EPA, published regulations specifically applicable to the pulp and paper industry. These extensive regulations govern both air and water emissions. During 2001, we completed modifications to process equipment and operating procedures to comply with Phase I of the regulations. Phase II of the regulations relates to control of high volume, low concentration emissions at kraft pulp mills, and our compliance efforts are scheduled to be completed in 2006 at an expected remaining cost of approximately \$1.0 million. We do not expect that these compliance costs will have a material adverse effect on our competitive position.

The EPA has developed Maximum Achievable Control Technology, or MACT, standards for pulp and paper facilities, plywood and composite wood facilities and certain boiler units. We have studied the applicable MACT standards, and we estimate that capital expenditures necessary for compliance will be minimal. Compliance deadlines are in 2006 and 2007.

We believe that our facilities are currently in substantial compliance with applicable environmental laws and regulations. We cannot assure, however, that situations that may give rise to material environmental liabilities will not be discovered or that the enactment of new environmental laws or regulations or changes in existing laws or regulations will not require significant expenditures by us.

51

## **Legal Proceedings**

In January 2004, we voluntarily reported to the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency, or MPCA, a potential air permit violation at our oriented strand board facility in Bemidji, Minnesota, relating to the non-operation of equipment used to control nitrous oxide emissions from a wood-fired boiler for a period of approximately 29 months. Corrective action was taken, and effective April 12, 2005, we and the MPCA entered into a Stipulation Agreement that provided for payment of a civil penalty in the amount of \$725,000, which was within the amount of the reserve for this matter established in accordance with SFAS No. 5, Accounting for Commitments and Contingencies. The penalty was paid in the second quarter of 2005. This facility was sold in September 2004 as described more fully above under the heading Discontinued Operations.

We believe there is no pending or threatened litigation that would have a material adverse effect on our financial position, operations or liquidity.

## **Employees**

As of August 31, 2005, we had approximately 4,160 full-time employees. The workforce consisted of approximately 900 salaried, 3,100 hourly and 160 temporary or part-time employees. As of August 31, 2005, approximately 52% of the workforce was covered under collective bargaining agreements.

52

#### POLICIES WITH RESPECT TO CERTAIN ACTIVITIES

The following is a discussion of the anticipated policies with respect to dividends, investments, financing, lending and certain other activities of Potlatch Holdings. Upon consummation of the REIT conversion, our policies with respect to these activities will be determined by the board of directors of Potlatch Holdings and may be amended or revised from time to time at the discretion of the board of directors without notice to, or a vote of, the stockholders of Potlatch Holdings, except that changes in certain policies with respect to conflicts of interest must be consistent with legal and contractual requirements.

#### **Dividend Policy**

If the merger is approved by stockholders, we intend to pay regularly quarterly dividends. For a discussion of our dividend and distribution policy, see Dividend and Distribution Policy.

#### **Investment Policies**

Following the REIT conversion, we will hold our timberlands in the Operating Subsidiary and our wood products, pulp and paperboard and consumer tissue manufacturing operations in one or more TRSs. While we intend to continue to make normal capital expenditures to maintain our manufacturing operations, we expect that timberlands will be the focus of our future investment initiatives.

Our existing portfolio of timberlands is comprised of a total of approximately 1.5 million acres in Arkansas, Idaho, Minnesota and Oregon. Our investment objective is to maximize the total return from our entire portfolio of timberlands consistent with our long-term policy of increasing sustainable yield. We will seek to accomplish this objective primarily through our management of our existing portfolio of timberlands and through acquisitions of additional timberlands. We intend to expand our timberland holdings in those states where we have existing properties and elsewhere within the United States.

We focus on long-term equity investments in timberlands. However, we may purchase or lease properties for long-term or short-term investment. Our investments will be financed as described below under Financing Policies. We may hold or sell any or all of our portfolio of timberlands when circumstances warrant. We also may participate with other entities in property ownership, through joint ventures or other types of co-ownership. While we intend to emphasize equity investments, we may invest in mortgages, stock of other REITs, partnerships and other real estate investments. Equity investments may be subject to existing mortgage financing and other indebtedness that has priority over our equity interest in such properties. To enhance the value of timberlands located in undeveloped or underdeveloped markets, we may invest in limited conversion, transport, or export facilities, to stimulate the growth and competition of local timber markets or provide access to export markets.

There are currently no limitations on (i) the percentage of our assets that may be invested in any one property, venture, or type of security, (ii) the number of properties in which we may invest or (iii) the concentration of investments in a single geographic region. Our board of directors may establish limitations, and other policies, as it deems appropriate from time to time.

## **Financing Policies**

Generally, we will determine all of our financing policies in light of then-current economic conditions and timber prices, relative costs of debt and equity capital, market values of properties, growth and acquisition opportunities and other factors. If our board of directors determines that additional funding is desirable, we may raise such funds through the following means:

equity offerings of securities;

debt financings;

53

retention of cash flow, subject to provisions in the Internal Revenue Code concerning the taxability of undistributed REIT income and REIT qualification; and

a combination of these methods.

We have authority to offer common stock or other equity or debt securities in exchange for property and to repurchase or otherwise reacquire our shares of common stock or any other securities and may engage in such activities in the future. We may issue preferred stock from time to time, in one or more series, as authorized by our board of directors, without the need for stockholder approval. We do not have a policy limiting the amount of indebtedness that we may incur. Our restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws, as well as the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of the Operating Subsidiary, do not limit the amount or percentage of indebtedness that we or the Operating Subsidiary may incur.

On June 29, 2004, we entered into a three-year unsecured bank credit facility, which replaced a secured bank credit facility that expired on June 28, 2004. This credit facility provides a revolving line of credit of up to \$125 million, including a \$35 million subfacility for letters of credit and a \$10 million subfacility for swing line loans. Usage under either or both subfacilities reduces availability under the revolving line of credit. As of August 31, 2005, there were no borrowings outstanding under the revolving line of credit. However, approximately \$10.6 million of the letter of credit subfacility was being used to support several outstanding letters of credit. In connection with the REIT conversion, we expect to enter into a new unsecured bank credit facility to replace our existing credit facility.

In the future, we may seek to extend, expand, reduce or renew our credit facilities or obtain new credit facilities or lines of credit, that may contain certain limitations on indebtedness. We will consider a number of factors when evaluating our level of indebtedness and when making decisions regarding the incurrence of indebtedness, including overall prudence, the purchase price of properties to be acquired with debt financing, the estimated market value of our properties upon refinancing and the ability of particular properties and us as a whole to generate cash flow to cover expected debt service. For additional information, see Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources.

## **Lending Policies**

We may make loans to the Operating Subsidiary and other entities in which we or the Operating Subsidiary have an equity interest. We may also consider offering purchase money financing in connection with the sale of properties where the provision of such financing will increase the value received by us for the property sold.

## Reports to Stockholders

We make available to our stockholders our annual reports, including our audited financial statements. We are subject to the information reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Pursuant to those requirements, we are required to file annual and periodic reports, proxy statements and other information, including audited financial statements, with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

## **Policies With Respect to Other Activities**

At all times, we intend to operate and to make investments in such a manner as to be consistent with the requirements of the Internal Revenue Code for us to qualify as a REIT unless, because of changing circumstances or changes in the Internal Revenue Code or in Treasury regulations, the board of directors determines that it is no longer in our best interests to qualify as a REIT. Our policies with respect to activities described above may be reviewed and modified or amended from time to time by our board of directors without a vote of the stockholders.

54

#### PRO FORMA FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The following tables present selected financial data from the unaudited pro forma consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2004 and the six months ended June 30, 2005 and from the unaudited pro forma consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2005. The unaudited pro forma balance sheet is presented as if the REIT conversion, including the expected special E&P distribution, had occurred on June 30, 2005. The unaudited pro forma statement of operations presents the effects of the anticipated transactions as though they occurred on January 1, 2004, but calculated as they are expected to occur based on actual data as of June 30, 2005. The unaudited pro forma consolidated financial data are based on the estimates and assumptions set forth in the notes to such statements, which are preliminary and have been made solely for the purposes of developing such pro forma information. The unaudited pro forma consolidated financial data are not necessarily indicative of the financial position or operating results that would have been achieved had the REIT conversion, including the special E&P distribution, been consummated as of the dates indicated, nor are they necessarily indicative of future financial position or operating results. This information should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements and related notes of Potlatch included in or incorporated by reference into this proxy statement/prospectus.

The unaudited pro forma consolidated statement of operations does not reflect additional transaction costs related to the REIT conversion, currently estimated at \$8.3 million. However, this amount is reflected in the unaudited pro forma consolidated balance sheet. The payment of a quarterly dividend has not been reflected in the pro forma financial results. To qualify as a REIT, at least 90% of taxable income, determined without regard to the dividends paid deduction and by excluding any net capital gain, is required to be distributed to stockholders. Unlike most REITs, we anticipate that most of our income from our REIT operations in the foreseeable future will consist primarily of net capital gain. Accordingly, we do not anticipate that this requirement will require us to distribute any material amounts of cash to remain qualified as a REIT.

The pro forma financial results assume that all relevant REIT qualifying tests, as dictated by Internal Revenue Service rules, were met for the entire year. Potlatch has not performed these calculations and it is unlikely that all of the tests would have been met.

55

## **POTLATCH CORPORATION**

# **UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS**

# FOR THE YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004

			Adjustments Pro forma			orma				
		Actual	Al	l Stock	E	xpected	A	II Stock	E	xpected
				(in thousa	ands,	except per sh	are da	ta)		_
Net Sales	\$ 1	,351,472	\$	2,242(F)	\$	2,242(F)	\$ 1	,353,714	\$ 1	,353,714
Costs and Expenses:										
Depreciation, amortization and cost of fee										
timber harvested		88,319		(7,660)(F)		(7,660)(F)		80,659		80,659
Materials, labor and other operating		,-		( )/( )		( )/( )		,		,
expenses	1	,083,660		2,242(F)		2,242(F)	1	,093,562	1	,093,562
		, ,		7,660(F)		7,660(F)		, ,		, ,
Selling, general and administrative				, ,		, , ,				
expenses		85,571						85,571		85,571
Restructuring charges		1,193						1,193		1,193
ŭ	_		_		_					
	1	,258,743		2,242		2,242	1	,260,985	1	,260,985
		,200,7 10						,200,000		,200,000
Earnings from operations		92,729						92,729		92,729
Interest expense, net		(45,863)				(1,700)(D)		(45,863)		(47,563)
Debt retirement costs		(25,186)				(1,100)(2)		(25,186)		(25,186)
Interest income		3,617				(884)(D)		3,617		2,733
					_					
Earnings (loss) before taxes		25,297				(2,584)		25,297		22,713
Provision (benefit) for taxes		9,967	(	18,968)(C)		(19,317)(C)		(9,001)		(9,350)
,										
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	15,330	\$	18,968	\$	16,733	\$	34,298	\$	32,063
_ageg eperations	_	. 0,000	_	. 0,000	_	. 0,: 00	<u> </u>	0 1,200	_	02,000
Earnings per common share from										
continuing operations:										
Basic	\$	0.52					\$	0.90	\$	0.88
Diluted	φ	0.52					φ	0.89	φ	0.87
Average shares outstanding:		0.52						0.03		0.07
Basic		29,397		8,790(A)		7,032(A)		38,187		36,429
Diluted		29,515		8,790(A)		7,032(A) 7,032(A)		38,450		36,692
Dilatod		20,010		145(B)		145(B)		00,400		00,002
				1 <del>1</del> 3(D)		1 <del>7</del> 3(D)				

See accompanying notes to unaudited pro forma consolidated financial statements.

## **POTLATCH CORPORATION**

# **UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS**

# FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2005

		Adjustn	nents	Pro forma				
	Actual	All Stock	Expected	All Stock	Expected			
		(in thousa	nds, except per sha	are data)				
Net Sales	\$ 703,843	\$ 1,363(F)	\$ 1,363(F)	\$ 705,206	\$ 705,206			
Costs and Expenses:								
Depreciation, amortization and cost of fee timber								
harvested	40,702	(2,027)(F)	(2,027)(F)	38,675	38,675			
Materials, labor and other operating expenses	587,368	1,363(F)	1,363(F)	590,758	590,758			
		2,027(F)	2,027(F)					
Selling, general and administrative expenses	43,160			43,160	43,160			
	671,230	1,363	1,363	672,593	672,593			
Earnings from operations	32,613			32,613	32,613			
Interest expense, net	(14,486)		(850)(D)	(14,486)	(15,336)			
Interest income	1,313		(728)(D)	1,313	585			
Earnings (loss) before taxes	19,440		(1,578)	19,440	17,862			
Provision (benefit) for taxes	7,484	(9,240)(C)	(9,520)(C)	(1,756)	(2,036)			
Earnings from continuing operations	\$ 11,956	\$ 9,240	\$ 7,942	\$ 21,196	\$ 19,898			
Earnings per common share from continuing								
operations:								
Basic	\$ 0.41			\$ 0.56	\$ 0.55			
Diluted	0.41			0.56	0.55			
Average shares outstanding:								
Basic	28,993	8,790(A)	7,032(A)	37,783	36,025			
Diluted	29,167	8,790(A)	7,032(A)	38,102	36,344			
		145(B)	145(B)					

See accompanying notes to unaudited pro forma consolidated financial statements.

## **POTLATCH CORPORATION**

# UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

# **AS OF JUNE 30, 2005**

			Adjustments Pro for			forma	orma			
		Actual		All Stock	Expected		All Stock		E	expected
				(in thousands,	exce	pt share and pe	r sha	re data)		
ASSETS										
Current Assets:										
Cash and short-term investments	\$	63,594	\$		\$	(92,000)(A) 40,000(A)	\$	63,594	\$	11,594
Receivables, net		106,618						106,618		106,618
Inventories		195,188						195,188		195,188
Prepaid expenses		18,954						18,954		18,954
			_		_		_		_	
Total current assets		384,354				(52,000)		384,354		332,354
Total current assets	_		_		_	(32,000)	_		_	332,334
Land, other than timberlands Plant and equipment, at cost less		8,544						8,544		8,544
accumulated depreciation		595,882						595,882		595,882
Timber, timberlands and related logging										
facilities, net		404,845						404,845		404,845
Other assets		218,783						218,783		218,783
			_		_					
	ф <del>1</del>	,612,408	\$		\$	(52,000)	ተ -	1,612,408	φ.	1,560,408
	φ	,012,400	Φ		φ	(32,000)	φ	1,012,406	φ	1,500,400
LIABILITIES AND										
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY										
Current liabilities:										
Current installments on long-term debt	\$	2,356	\$		\$		\$	2,356	\$	2,356
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities		155,591	_	8,300(G)		8,300(G)	_	163,891	_	163,891
Total current liabilities		157,947		8,300(G)		8,300(G)		166,247		166,247
Total current habilities		107,047		0,000(a)		0,000(a)		100,247		100,247
		000 000				40.000(4)		000 000		070.000
Long-term debt		333,080				40,000(A)		333,080		373,080
Other long-term obligations		241,890		(== ===) (=)		(== === \( (= \)		241,890		241,890
Deferred taxes		198,252		(57,687)(E)		(57,687)(E)		140,565		140,565
Stockholders equity:										
Common stock, \$1 par value, 40,000,000										
and 32,721,980 shares authorized and										
issued actual, respectively; 100,000,000										
and 37,856,026 or 36,097,953 shares										
authorized and issued pro forma,										
respectively		32,722		8,790(A)		7,032(A)		37,856		36,098
				(3,656)(A)		(3,656)(A)				
Additional paid-in capital		149,496		451,210(A)		360,968(A)		479,530		389,288
•				(121,176)(Á)		(121,176)(Á)				
Retained earnings		625,256		(460,000)(A)		(460,000)(A)		214,643		214,643
-				57,687(E)		57,687(E)				

Edgar Filing: Potlatch Holdings, Inc. - Form S-4

		(8,300)(G)	(8,300)(G)		
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(1,403)			(1,403)	(1,403)
Common shares in treasury	(124,832)	124,832(A)	124,832(A)		
Total stockholders equity	681,239	49,387	(42,613)	730,626	638,626
	\$1,612,408	\$	\$ (52,000)	\$ 1,612,408	\$ 1,560,408

See accompanying notes to unaudited pro forma consolidated financial statements.

## NOTES TO UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Consolidated Statements of Operations and Balance Sheet

## (A) Special E&P Distribution

In conjunction with the proposed REIT conversion, Potlatch expects to make a special E&P distribution in an amount between \$440 million and \$480 million, comprised of cash and Potlatch Holdings common stock. This distribution is currently projected to be paid in the first quarter of 2006. Depending on actual cash versus stock elections selected by existing stockholders, the cash versus stock components of the special E&P distribution could vary. The potential results are shown below in the All Stock and Expected columns. The All Stock columns assume a special E&P distribution of \$460 million, which is the middle of the estimated range, comprised entirely of Potlatch Holdings common stock. The Expected columns assume a special E&P distribution of \$460 million, 20% of which, or \$92 million, is comprised of cash, and 80% of which, or \$368 million, is comprised of Potlatch Holdings common stock. For purposes of the value of the Potlatch Holdings common stock portion of the special E&P distribution, an assumed per share price of \$52.33 was used, which was the closing sale price of Potlatch common stock on the NYSE on June 30, 2005.

At the date of the merger in connection with the REIT conversion, the shares held as treasury stock will return to unissued status, with a corresponding adjustment to additional paid-in capital and common stock.

The following table outlines the range of potential scenarios that exist, based on 29,065,688 shares of Potlatch common stock issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2005:

	Cash	/stock	Per Share			
	All Stock	Expected	All Stock	Expected		
	(in thou	sands, except	per share an	nounts)		
Cash portion of special E&P distribution	\$	\$ 92,000	\$	\$ 3.17		
Stock portion of special E&P distribution	460,000	368,000	15.83	12.66		
	\$ 460,000	\$460,000	\$ 15.83	\$ 15.83		

The effect of the stock portion of the special E&P distribution has been reflected as a decrease in retained earnings and an increase to common stock and additional paid-in capital and is accomplished via new shares issued versus using existing shares held in treasury stock. The new shares issued are added to the weighted number of shares outstanding for the periods reported. The amount of the special E&P distribution is calculated on a tax basis and will not bear a correlation to book basis retained earnings, or the retained earnings shown in our June 30, 2005 balance sheet, because of differences that exist between tax and book income and expenses.

Should Potlatch require more cash than is on hand as of the date of the special E&P distribution, additional funds will be borrowed to furnish the cash needed. The pro forma balance sheet shows \$40 million in borrowing associated with an assumed special E&P distribution of \$460,000, which is the middle point of the expected range. If the special E&P distribution is \$440 million, the lowest point of the expected range, we expect that \$40 million in borrowing would be required to furnish the \$88 million cash needed to make the distribution. If the special E&P distribution is \$440 million, the highest point of the expected range, we expect that \$44 million in borrowing would be required to furnish the \$96 million cash needed to make the distribution.

(B) Adjustment to Options Outstanding due to Special E&P Distribution

The special E&P distribution noted above will require us to adjust outstanding stock options by reducing the exercise price per share of stock subject to the options and increasing the number of

59

shares of stock subject to the options. The adjustments to the exercise price and underlying shares will be calculated in accordance with FASB Interpretation No. 44, or FIN 44, to achieve equal intrinsic values to option holders and the same ratio of exercise price to fair market value before and after the special E&P distribution. This change in exercise price and number of shares of common stock subject to outstanding options would have an effect on the diluted weighted average shares outstanding as follows:

	Share dilution Adjus	on of FIN 44 tment	
	Before	After	
	(in thousands, except per share data)		
Average exercise price per share at June 30, 2005	\$37.1313	\$ 25.8993*	
Shares of common stock subject to options outstanding at June 30, 2005	1,156	1,657**	
Hypothetical cash proceeds	\$ 42,924	\$ 42,915	
Shares purchased at June 30, 2005 at assumed market value of \$52.33/\$36.50 share***	820	1,176	
Dilutive shares	336	481	
Change in dilutive effect		145	

<sup>\*</sup> Fair market value divided by average exercise price: before \$52.33/\$37.1313 = 1.4093; after: (\$52.33 \$15.83)/1.4093 = \$25.8993.

## (C) Income Taxes

As a result of the assumed REIT election on January 1, 2004, income taxes would no longer have been payable on certain of our activities. The following activities were considered to be part of the non-taxable activities of a REIT and hence no tax liability was assumed:

stumpage sales;

conservation easements;

land sales;

general and administrative costs associated with the above activities;

interest costs associated with debt held by Potlatch Holdings; and

an allocation of corporate administrative costs.

<sup>\*\* ((\$52.33 \$37.1313) / ((\$52.33 \$15.83) \$25.8993))</sup> x 1,156.

<sup>\*\*\*</sup> June 30, 2005 NYSE closing price of \$52.33, less \$15.83 per share special E&P distribution.

The following activities were considered to be part of a taxable REIT subsidiary. The income from these activities was assumed taxed at 39.4%:

manufacture and sale of wood products, pulp and paperboard, tissue products and the harvest and sale of logs.

general and administrative costs associated with the above activities;

an allocation of interest income on cash balances held; and

an allocation of corporate administrative costs.

The result is a reduction in income tax expense from continuing operations of \$19.3 million and \$9.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 and the six months ended June 30, 2005, respectively, assuming a special E&P distribution of \$460 million, 20% of which is cash and 80% of which is stock.

60

Pre-tax loss from continuing operations generated by the above activities of the taxable REIT subsidiary, assuming a January 1, 2004 REIT conversion, would have been \$46.5 million for 2004 and \$8.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2005.

## (D) Interest Expense and Interest Income

The potential range of cash used for the special E&P distribution noted in footnote (A) above would have the following estimated effects on the 2004 and six months 2005 statements of operations. Any change in borrowing is assumed to have occurred in the REIT entity, and would not have a tax effect:

	Year ended December 31, 2004			Six months ended June 30, 2005			
	All Stock	Ехр	ected	All Stock	E	xpected	
	_		(in th	— ousands)			
Lower interest income from lower cash balance*	\$	\$	884	\$	\$	728	
Higher interest expense from additional borrowing**			1,700			850	
	<del>-</del>			_	_		
	\$	\$ :	2,584	\$	\$	1,578	
	_				_		

<sup>\*</sup> Lower cash balances of \$52 million (Expected). These amounts are calculated using the actual average annualized rate earned on cash invested during the periods presented: 1.7% for 2004 and 2.8% for the six months ended June 30, 2005.

#### (E) Deferred Taxes

The REIT conversion would create a one-time reversal of net deferred tax liabilities for assets no longer subject to income taxes at the REIT level. The amount is currently estimated to be \$57.7 million as of January 1, 2006, the projected date of the actual REIT election, but will vary depending on the actual assets within the taxable REIT subsidiary at year end. This reversal has no effect on the calculation of the special E&P distribution noted in footnote (A) above, as this is a book entry and the special E&P distribution is calculated based on a tax basis.

## (F) Reclassifications

Miscellaneous revenue-generating activities that are incidental to the management of our timberlands as a C corporation have historically been accounted for by Potlatch as a reduction of costs in the statements of operations. These activities include hunting leases, mineral leases, road rental and royalties and totaled \$2.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2004, and \$1.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2005. Upon conversion to a REIT, Potlatch Holdings will classify certain of these activities as

<sup>\*\*</sup> Additional \$40 million borrowed to fund the special E&P distribution at an assumed interest rate of 4.25% per year. A one-eighth of one percent difference in the assumed interest rate would have the effect of increasing or decreasing interest expense by \$50,000 for 2004 and \$25,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2005.

qualified REIT revenue.

Additionally, the conversion to a REIT organization requires a distinction between fee lands and non-fee lands with respect to management of these assets and their proper placement within the corporate structure. As a result of this distinction, the pro forma consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2004, and the six months ended June 30, 2005, reflect a reclassification of the cost of permit timber harvested from non-company owned lands totaling \$7.7 million and \$2.0 million, respectively.

(G) Estimated Transaction Costs

This figure represents our current estimate of transaction costs relating to the REIT conversion.

61

## REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Sole Stockholder
Potlatch Holdings, Inc.
We have audited the accompanying balance sheet of Potlatch Holdings, Inc. as of September 16, 2005. This financial statement is the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial statement based on our audit.
We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the balance sheet is free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the balance sheet. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall balance sheet presentation. We believe that our audit of the balance sheet provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.
In our opinion, the balance sheet presents fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Potlatch Holdings, Inc. as of September 16, 2005, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.
/s/ KPMG LLP
Seattle, Washington
September 16, 2005
62

# POTLATCH HOLDINGS, INC.

**BALANCE SHEET**